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authority to restore the words. That is quite 
clear so far as the procedure is concerned. 
So, it is no use approaching the Chairman 
about this particular case. You can approach 
the Chairman to allot time for a discussion 
on the working of the current rule and 
practice. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : What do you 
do now ? 

SHRI M. N. KAUL : The House should 
express its opinion on the present rule on an 
appropriate motion before it. 

(Interruption by Shri Bhupesh Gupta) MR. 
DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Order, please. I am 
standing now. It is rather an unfortunate 
thing that this has been discussed in this 
House. As pointed out by some hon'ble 
Members, there are two distinct issues. The 
first issue is whether the hon'ble Members 
can criticise the Judges of the Supreme 
Court. And the second issue is what should 
be done when once a ruling has been given 
by the presiding officer here. I do not want to 
go into the first question. But so far as the 
second question is concerned, I feel that the 
matter should not have been discussed in this 
House regarding the ruling given by the pre-
siding officer. I remember Mr. Niren Ghosh 
had been to the Chamber and the Chairman 
wanted to discuss that matter with him. In 
spite of fhat he has tried to raise this question 
here. I do not think this is desirable. We all 
believe in parliamentary democracy. As 
Members of Parlia-meht, I think, we are 
striving to foster parliamentary democracy in 
this country. If it is the desire of the hon'ble 
Members and if it is their endeavour that 
parliamentary democracy should flourish in 
this country, it is their responsibility also that 
they should try to create good and healthy 
conventions. It is not desirable to question 
the ruling given by the presiding officer. By 
doing so we will be creating very bad 
precedents and it will be harmful to 
parliamentary democracy. 

SHRI DAHYABHAI V. PATEL : What 
about the use of parliamentary democracy to 
subvert democracy  ? 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Therefore, 
if at all any person feels aggrieved by any 
ruling given by tke presiding officer, the 

normal course would be for him to approach 
the Chairman and, in consultation with the 
presiding officer at that time to discuss the 
whole matter and to get it settled. It is not 
desirable that the rulings of the presiding 
officers should be discussed in this House. I 
hope this will not be treated as a precedent 
but only as a sort of exception. I hope no 
such ruling would be debated and discussed 
in this House in future. 

The House stands adjourned till 2-15 
P.   M. 

The House then adjourned for 
lunch at nineteen minutes past one 
of the clock. 

The House reassembled after lunch at 
fifteen minutes past two of the clock, MR. 
DEPUTY CHAIRMAN in the Chair. 

MOTION OF THANKS ON THE PRESI-
DENT'S     ADDRESS—contd. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN (Tamil Nadu) : Mr. 
Deputy Chairman, Sir, while taking part in 
the discussion on the Motion of thanks to 
the President for his Presidential Address I 
have to bring to the notice of the 
Government through you, Sir, the following 
salient points which may not be, or might 
not have been, covered by other speakers. 
People rightly or wrongly speak about 
democracy, social democracy and socialism. 
Whether they are honest or not is to be seen 
by the fruits the people and the society have 
got up to now. What is democracy ? 
Democracy is the best form o Government, 
by a Government which intervenes or rules 
the least. A true democratic Government is 
one which is ruled by the people, for the 
people and of the people.   Is it true of our 
democracy ? 

SHRI DAHYABHAI V. PATEL : (Gu-
jarat) ! No. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : I would say an 
emphatic "No". Why ? You know the value 
of our Indian currency has become so cheap 
and the purchasing power of our Indian 
currency has fallen so low, to an extent of 
barely 5 per cent compared to the 1939 price 
level in respect of most commodities. Many 
people simply compare the prices of 1950 
with the prices of 1969 That is a false notion 
of economic principle of philosophy. 
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[SHRI G.A. APPAN] 
Now, Mr. Deputy Chairman Sir, the mini-

mum needs of the people will have to be met 
by every government worth the name. What 
are the minimum needs ? No doubt, food, 
shelter and clothing. But where do most of 
these poor people live ? On the pavements, 
on the gutters, on the banks of canals where 
sewage water flows, in most of the cities. Is 
it the type of achievement that this 
Government should be proud of ? It is a 
vanity, I would rather say. I should thank the 
Government for sending me early this month 
as one of the members of the delegation 
which went to Afghanistan, Iran, Turkey and 
Kuwait. When I saw the position of the 
people in those countries, the services 
rendered to the people and how people in 
Afghanistan, Iran Turkey and Kuwait live, I 
felt ashamed about the people of our country 
to say that our country is the poorest country 
and that our rulers have not done sufficiently 
for the advancement of people of this 
country when compare to the great services 
and development that the rulers of those 
countries have done for their people. Where 
do we excel them ? People of Russia and 
America are going to the Moon. Industrial 
technology and science are advancing 
rapidly far beyond man's comprehension. 
Where are we clever ? Clever only in 
changing the names of places, the names of 
streets and diong things like that and looking 
at the Government that exists now perhaps 
with our jaundiced eyes and with coloured 
spectacles. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman, I am really very 
proud that the Congress was defeated in 
Madras in the last elections ? Why ? Be-
cause we could save this country from the 
predicament it would have faced in the elec-
tion of Mr. V. V. Giri as our President, a 
poor man, a learned man who worked for 
the poor, a man who has sacrificed for the 
poor, a man who has worked for the labour 
and the poor people in various capacities 
with no blemish. Regarding our Prime 
Minister, I should say that I do not attach 
undue importance to political leanings. I am 
a Scheduled Caste man myself, you are all 
aware, and I come from a very poor place in 
Tamil Nadu from a family of social workers. 
But which family has lost or sacrificed more 
than our Nehruji's family in the freedom 
struggle of this country ? 

The worthy daughter of our worthy Nehruji is 
now ruling this country to accomplish 
socialism here. People say so many things 
against her out of bias or ill-will. She is not 
going to give me a Ministership and I do not 
wish to curry her favour, but I feel that the 
country is proud and privileged to have her as 
the Prime Minister at this stage of transition 
and crisis. She is sacrificing most of her 
interests, comforts and conveniences and 
strives to help the poor and to protect the 
interests of the poor people those in the 
villages and those who are needy to protect 
the fair name and fame of this great country. 
Where is Mr. Giri and where is the other can 
'late ? The differnce is as between a hill and a 
dale. By the election of Mr. Giri the prestige, 
honour and fame of this country have been 
saved that we have elected the best to b; our 
President. At least when Mr. Giri sits on the 
Presidential gaddi he occupies the full space. 
What will be the position if things had 
happened otherwise ? We are very proud that 
the D. M. K. has saved this country from that 
perilours position it would have got into 
otherwise and I thank our Chief Minister and 
our party members for saving the prestige of 
this country. When our revered Arignar Anna 
went to America, he went to the then Prime 
Minister and got her views. He saved and 
enhanced ihe prestig3 of this country by his 
good and generous report wherever he went. 
What would have the other Opposition 
parties and propagandists done in such 
circunistances, I leave it to the discerning  
public. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA (West Bengal): 
What about the people here ? 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : Mr. Deputy Chair-
man, we have accepted some leadership. Let 
us give respect to that leadership. If there is 
anything to be done and if there is anything 
wrong in the Government let us try to 
convince those in office, be it Prime 
Minister or a Minister rather than indulge in 
tall talk here. Every word spoken here goes 
out and people all around are watching our 
proceedings. We should first realise that by 
decrying our Government here, we are 
decrying the name of our country. If there is 
anything wrong, go to them in parties and do 
not leave those in power and authority 
tillthey realise their faults position and mis- 
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takes thai they arc here to serve the poor 
people of this country and not to their de- 

Mr. Deputy Chairman, now I would like 
to come to the question of the poor Sche-
duled Castes who have been used as pawns, 
as coolies, labourers and workers, hewers of 
wood and drawers of water. They havc-becn 
ihe hardest workers they are so throughout, 
but what has happened to them in all walks 
of life ? You know that the Constitution 
provides for reservation of jobs employment 
and certain other privileges in the 
Government sector and in akin sectors. It is 
rather ridiculous to note and we should be 
ashamed that the positkn of the Scheduled 
Castes in services is not even two per cent in 
most cadres, in most offices and in most 
walks of life. I call upon the leader of the 
Government to see that the relevant pro-
visions of the Constitution are not treated 
with scant regard as things on waste paper 
and our voice as a voice in the wilderness. 

Sir, you know the position of the Scheduled 
Castes in the Railway Department. Most of 
the senior officers in that Department are 
doing the gravest injustice and disservice to 
the interests of the Scheduled Castes in 
regard to employment and in respect of 
promotions even to the highly qualified ones 
among them. The Railway Department is the 
largest employer. Nobody can doubt the 
bona fides of the Government and the 
Ministers to help the Scheduled Castes and 
tribes. But it is the officers who are there in 
that Department who are spoiling the 
interests of the Scheduled Castes in their 
own communalism, casteism or parentism. 
Under the cloak of in efficiency and things 
like that, they want to deprive the Scheduled 
Castes of their rightful place. They wear 
coloured glasses and they want to boycott 
the Scheduled Caste people in the matter of 
responsible appointments. Who can say that 
th; Scheduled Caste people are inefficient 
unless one is prejudiced or biased ? We can 
work harder than anybody else. That is why 
I call upon the Government to appoint a cell 
in evey Ministry, in every department, not 
only at the Centre but in every State and in 
every Government undertaking and in 
institutions receiving aids, loan7 and grants 
from government, to see that the interests of 
the Scheduled Castes and Tribes are 
protected, that the legitimate complaints and 
valid grievances of these 

unfortunate ones from 1950 up till now are 
collected and tabulated and that necessary 
action taken on them forthwith. Just now 
I want an assurance from the leader of the 
ruling party in power to this effect on the 
floor of this House. I know that there are 
rules that there should be a Deputy Secre 
tary in every Ministry, in every Department 
and undertaking or that there should be a 
Liaison Officer to look into the interests, 
complaints and grievances of these unfor 
tunate ones. But I request the Government 
to go into this issue immediately and to 
suspend, dismiss or transfer or suspend 
increments to the concerned officers who do 
not take up this matter to the extent nece 
ssary for redressal of their grievances. 
1 call upon the leader of this House _____  

SHRI SUNDAR MANI PATEL (Orissa): 
Who is the Government's leader ? It is 
Indira's Government. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : All right, she is the 
head of this Government. Let us not worry 
about that. 

Then, Sir, I come to the other issue. 
People talk about national integration and 
national unity etc. But the gravest disservice 
is being done by imposition of Hindi. In the 
past Pandit Nehru and his successor Prime 
Minister Shastri gave an assurance that 
Hindi would not be imposed on the non-
Hindi speaking people unless all the States 
wanted this language to be introduced. 
People say that there should be a national 
language. I wonder why Hindi alone is given 
undue preference to other 14 languages of 
India. English can continue to be our 
national language until Hindi is sufficiently 
developed. English should be our national 
language. And next to English all the 
regional languages can be there. Till now 
crores and crores of rupees of our meagre 
resources have been spent on this linguistic 
fanaticism and imposition of Hindi. If only 
we had spent that money on the development 
programmes and projects in India we could 
have built many anicuts, dams and reservoirs 
and we could have even linked up the 
northern rivers with the south and could have 
done away with the food imports from other 
countries and saved so much of foreign 
exchange. We  see  now in   our  country,    
we  now 
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[Shri G. A. Appan] 
see there is so much of drought, there is 
scarcity of drinking water. All these things 
could have been wiped out if the money so 
far spent on Hindi could have been spent on 
irrigation projects. I call upon the 
Government to make a statement and give 
an assurance on the floor of the House that 
the assurances of Nehruji on the language 
policy will be implemented by scrapping the 
last resolution, and that the promise of late 
Nehruji on the linguistic policy will be 
implemented during this session itself by 
amending the Constitution itself 
appropriately. If that is done, this 
Government will have the support of a great 
many people. The people from Bengal, the 
people from most of the non-Hindi speaking 
areas, will support this Government because 
they know that it is this prodigious monster 
of Hindi that is spoiling the integration of 
this country, which is eating away, most of 
our national resources and that the earlier 
the undue prominence to Hindi here is 
scrapped, the better to develop their own 
regional languages lest the three-language 
formula is not a menace to the younger 
generations. 

People talk about the reservation for the 
Scheduled Castes. Out of the 15 Ministers in 
the Central Cabinet here there are only two 
Scheduled Caste Ministers including the 
latest addition. What about the Ministers of 
State ? There is only one Minister, Mr. 
Murthy out of 17, though we should get 
three posts in that cadre. Of course, we have 
Deputy Minister's posts instead of 4 in the 
past in that cadre. What I want is that at least 
one-fifth of the posts of ministers, of all 
ranks not only at the Centre, but in the States 
also should be reserved for the Scheduled 
Castes. Some people say out of bias that the 
Scheduled Castes are not clever and 
intelligent. I challenge them on the floor of 
the House. Is there anybody cleverer than 
Dr. Ambed-kar who drafted the Constitution 
in a record time ? Is there anybody cleverer 
than Mr. Jagjivan Ram who is handling the 
Food Ministry dexterously, besides his 
onerous responsibility of the Presidentship of 
Indian National Congress from where a 
number of others had to resign ? What about 
the youngest of the Chief Ministers, Mr. 
Sanjivayya who acted as the President of the 
A.I.C.C. and as a cabinet minister very 
successfully? 

What about our Deputy Chairman before us 
here? People talk all sorts of things unscru-
pulously because they wear coloured specta-
cles. In our diplomatic corps there is not one 
Scheduled castes person in the higher ranks 
of external and foreign services also. I want 
the Government to see that the Scheduled 
Castes and the Scheduled Tribes get at least 
one-fourth of the posts in the Council of 
Ministers both at the Centre and in the States 
and in all other high posts such as Governors, 
Ambassadors, Consuls, Trade 
Representatives, as chairmanship of 
Government undertakings, etc. Not only that. 
In the Council of the States and in the 
Legislative Councils also there should be 
some reservation upto 20 % for Scheduled 
Castes and tribes. We see today that in the 
Swantra Party of 15 in this House there is not 
a single person from the Scheduled Castes. 
And the Swatantra Party talks that they 
champion the interests of Scheduled Castes. 
So, I would request the Swantra Party to 
select at least three or four persons from the 
Scheduled Castes for biennial elections to 
this House. So also there is the Communist 
Party with no Scheduled Caste among them 
in this House. They must provide at least the 
second place or the third place and the sixth 
place for the Scheduled Castes out of every 
eight places. Let us be honest and fair to the 
Constitution. Let our Constitution be not a 
scrap of paper like the currency of our 
country whose purchasing power has 
depreciated so much in the last 22 years. 
People say that our Governors do not have 
much work. I have heard a number of 
Governors speaking like this on various 
occasions. 

SHRIMATI LALITHA (RAJAGOPALAN) 
(Tamil Nadu) : Mr. Appan, Chowdhary Ram 
Sewak is also here. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : Yes, yes. He is one 
of the best, worthy and qualified Deputy 
Ministers. I wish he becomes a Cabinet 
Minister sooner than later. (Interruptions). 
We should know it is not a thing to be 
laughed at. It is a thing on which we should 
shed tears. I am speaking here from my 
practical experience. I feel like weeping here 
when I see the injustice done to the Sche-
duled Castes, the atrocities that are commi-
tted in this country on the poor Scheduled 
Castes. People talk about the welfare of the 
Scheduled Castes with false lips. There arc 
many people in the Scheduled 
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Castes who were killed and burnt, who sacri-
ficed their lives... 

SHRI LOKANATH MISRA (Orissa) : Do 
you not feel that the DMK should set an 
example in this ? 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : Yes, yes. They are 
doing it. People talk about untouchability. 
How do you wipe out untouchability ? For 
wiping out untouchability our Madras 
Government has instituted prizes. They are 
giving prizes to people who intermarry. Why 
not every other State do it ? Furthermore, in 
order to encourage wiping out 
untouchability, Government must give jobs 
first to those people who marry from a caste 
other than their own. The Government will 
also have to encourage inter-caste marriages 
by giving jobs on a priority basis. It will be a 
good gesture if the Government can follow 
this principle of the Tamil Nadu State 
Government. Of course, the Govern-mant 
could give jobs taking into consideration also 
the qualifications and the suitability of 
those persons to encourage these things 
honestly instead of simply paying lip 
sympathies and shedding crocodile tears. I 
want the leader of the Government to answer 
every point that I am touching here today. 

Then, you speak about prohibition. Do you 
not agree with me that Madras is " leading in 
prohibition in implementing the dreams of 
Mahatma Gandhi in a most honest, honourable 
and sincere way ? Is it not our right to ask for 
sufficient compensation from the Centre for the 
great losses we suffer and amounts we forgo by 
way of revenue on this account ? We are losing 
crores and crores of rupees in Tamil Nadu. We 
have been asking the Centre for sufficient 
financial assistance for this programme but we 
are not successful. The West Bengal Govern-
ment is asking for some financial aid for 
introducing compulsory education up to the 8th 
Standard. What a pity it is ! Whereas our 
Madras Government has introduced free 
education up to the PUC, should not the Centre 
give us sufficient recoupment assistance ? Is it 
not fair for us to ask you for some money for 
these constructive programmes. I would 
request the Government to see that something is 
done in this respnct, sooner than later. 

People speak about free and compulsory 
education.   If the Government does   not 

introduce compulsory education at least up 
to 11 years from this March or April, It will 
be doing a disservice to this country and it 
will not be honest and true to its word, 
because this is one of the Directive 
Principles of our Constitution. Catch all the 
children, put them to school, give them free 
schooling, boarding and lodging, etc. If their 
parents do not send them to school, do not 
leave them. That is what had been done in 
other countries during the period of 
Compulsory Education. 

What about this glaring unemployment 
problem too ? How many educated people 
are unemployed ? When I visited certain 
countries early this month, I found that there 
was a great demand for Indian scientists and 
technologists and technicians. Our people 
enjoy great reputation in other countries for 
their good and honest work,. If we cannot 
give them work in this country, then why 
don't you send them to other countries where 
there are better job opportunities. It is sad to 
hear that when Indians abroad remit their 
hard-earned foreign currency, our 
Government are doing disservice to them by 
taxing them. Is it fair ? We are giving them 
import substitution and we are giving export 
benefits to those concerned to earn foreign 
exchange. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Now 
please wind up. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : Sir, you will have 
to allow me some more time because I re-
present the Scheduled Castes and I am the 
only Member of the D.M.K. speaking today. 

Mr. Deputy Chairman, what do we find in 
the Railway Board ? The Chief Personnel 
Officer is Mr. Mathur, the Member of the 
Senior Personnel Department is also Mr. 
Mathur, the Deputy Chief Personnel Officer 
is another Mathur and the Assistant Perso-
nnel Officer is yet another Mathur. So is it a 
department of a national Government or a 
Government of Mathurs ? Mr. Deputy 
Chairman, we want a Member of the Sche-
duled Castes to be the Minister in-charge of 
Railways ; we do not want a Minister who is 
a Scheduled Caste only for name sake and 
who would not do anything for them. 

AN HON. MEMBER : Nandaji is there. 
SHRI G. A. APPAN : Nandaji has been a 

very nice man and he is indeed a very nice 
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[Shri G. A. Appan] person but he is too 
old and too good for the post. At the same 
time we do not want a person like Dr. Ram 
Subhag Singh too who is one with a honey 
tongue and sweet words only. I represented 
many matters to him but he did not do 
anything about them despite his false 
promises. 

Then, Sir, the Governors and the Pre-
sident say that they have not much work to 
do. So why not they serve like Ombudsmen   
? 

SHRI N. K. SHEJWALKAR (Madhya 
Pradesh) : According to the Allahabad High 
Court the Mathurs are also Harijans. 

SHRl G. A. APPAN : So, Sir, let us give 
the President and the Governor some good 
work for the money that they get to be 
useful to the nation and to the rate payers. I 
would- rather recommend to the Govern-
ment to come forward with a proposal that 
we have a Presidential form of Government 
as it is in America. Mr. Venkataraman is 
now a Member of the Planning Commission 
and he is a very learned person whom I know 
from 1940 onwards; he is a very nice person 
and one who sees many things constructive 
effective far ahead of times. Why not we 
take his advice ? Why not have a Presidential 
form of Government sooner than later here ? 
If there is anybody who is worthy of it., Mr. 
Giri is there and next to him there is nobody 
else who is equal to the task of the 
President, except of course the indefatigable 
Prime Minister, Mrs. Indira Gandhi, the 
worthy daughter of a worthy father to 
shoulder the Herculean responsibility. I do 
not think that anybody will disagree with me 
when I say this. 

Then, Sir, coming to the question of 
eradication of poverty and hunger, I request 
the Government to find out and provide the 
necessary funds for doing this job. People 
everywhere are prepared to give us the 
money required but let us not try to exploit 
them who help us with their funds; let us 
also not shun the foreign capital and let us 
not shun the advanced foreign technical 
know-how. Russia and other countries like 
Germany, China, America etc, help 
Afghanistan, Turkey and other advancing 
countries. So what is wrong if we also take 
help from similar countries ? Let us not be 
ungrateful, to them and suspect their bone 
fides.   As    long as we 

are not able to stand on our own legs, there 
is nothing wrong in getting foreign aid, help, 
techincal know-how and foreign 
collaboration from those countries which 
are better placed than ourselves. 

Then, Mr. Deputy Chairman, land is also a 
very important factor. Let the Government 
appoint a Commission to collect the statistics 
with regard to arable and waste lands fit for 
cultivation, which are lying idle throughout 
this country and see that the same be 
distributed to the landless labourers, and 
farmers and to the iigricul-turists with small 
landholdings. Land should not be given to 
individual members. But these lands should 
be given to them to be cultivated under co-
operative farming or farming colonies as 
people in Russia do. Let us by that way give 
the proof of our productivity and our 
efficiency. At the moment what is our work-
efficiency in the Government agricultural 
and industrial sectors. In other countries 
there are people, Ministers, who are working 
for 14 to 18 hours a day. How many 
Ministers here work for 18 hours a day in 
our country ? I work for 18 hours a day and 
most of the Scheduled Caste people also 
work for 18 hours a day becuase they know 
how to maintain their own position. 
Members of Parliament are full-time 
servants; they should do no other work, 
because they get their salaries and 
allowances from the poor man's revenue; 
they should leave their personal work and 
family work, and business to their relatives 
and others, if they are true to the trust that 
has been reposed in them by the electorate. 
Let us not try to build houses for ourselves 
but let us try to build houses for the poor 
people among us and let us try to improve 
their lot brick by brick in all walks of life to 
quote the words of our President. 

Then, Sir, I want to say something about 
the village roads and the villagers. Loans 
and subsidies are granted to them, fertilisers 
are given to them and loans for electricity 
and other things are given to them. All these 
go to the moneyed bags and landlords with 
larger holdings only and very seldom to those 
who are in dire need. They go to the top 
ranks, not to the lowest ranks. Therefore let 
the Government do something about it and 
help the villagers in every possible way; let 
it start from the lowest ranks and not from 
the  top ranks  and let  us  meet 
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at a certain point. Let this be the economic 
philosophy of our Government. Poor Mrs. 
Indira Gandhi would not have had this trouble 
if she had thrown some crumbs and loaves of 
office to some of these disgruntled and 
disappointed elements. She has been an 
erdent, true and social democrat and we want 
such people. Let us strengthen her hands and 
the hands of the present Government. If all of 
us co-operative, we can improve productivity 
and our efficiency and then the other countries 
will come forward to help the poor people  of 
this  Country. 

Furthermore, Sir, if we do our duty, I can 
assure you that our rights and obligations- 
everything—will ensue as the night follows 
the day and the day follows the night. Can 
there be any exception ? People should 
realize that we are there in the Opposition 
Benches just to correct the Government 
and guide them on constructive lines for the 
interest and welfare of large majority. 
Let us help the agricultural labour and the 
people who are employed in the Khadi and 
village industries who get the lower wages 
in this country. They are not able to get 
even one or two rupees per day. We should 
help those poor people first and foremost. 
I have recently heard a news that those in 
power have sanctioned an allotment of tere- 
lene and nylon yarn to some top-ranking 
people in an arbitrary way. Why not it be 
distributed to a large number then only to 
a favoured few 1 Regarding export and 
import ___ 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : You have 
taken 30 minutes and you must finsh now. 

SHRI G. A. APPAN : I remind once again 
that the Government should give an 
assurtnee that they will try to implement the 
assurances of the late Prime Minister, Pandit 
Jawaharlal Nehru, regarding language and 
amend the Constitution accordingly doing 
this  session   itself. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA (Maharashtra ): 
For me, the Address of the President to the 
Parliament is a frank review of the past and 
a fi-m resolve for the future.   It is a solemn 
affirmation of the Government of India and 
le people in this country to enter the 
of seventies with courage, confidence 
and '^termination to implement the socia- 
bjectives that we have cherished so 
far.   Instead of taking stock of the situation 

and coming before the House with some 
constructive and concrete suggestions, it 
most unfortunate that some of the leaders, 
and particularly the Leader of the Opposi-
tion, Shri S. N. Mishra, has utilised this 
opportunity or rather abused this opportunity 
to criticise and malign the Prime Minister 
and the Government. I dislike to speak 
anything about personalities because I 
always like to pursue principles and not 
personalities but while making all these 
allegations, is it not necessary for us to take 
into consideration what is happening in the 
country to-day ? The happpenings of the past 
few months in the country have certainly 
agitated many. It has irritated also some but it 
has certainly enlightened the people in the 
country and we find a new atmosphere 
throughout the country particularly when the 
decision to nationalise the 14 major banks 
was taken by the Prime Minister. The 
politics certainly was stagnated. There was a 
great gulf between our preachings and 
practice. Our performances were sot 
necessarily following our promises and that 
is why the people were getting frustrated and 
they had started losing their faith in demo-
cracy and this great parliamentary institution 
in this country and it is in this background, is 
it not a fact that the Prime Minister, with her 
firm action, has stormed the citadel of 
stagnation and has created a lively atmosphere 
in this country? It is not a fact that so far it 
was convenient for all political parties to 
play politics of convenience but since the 
time the Prime Minister has resolved and the 
Party in power has resolved to play politics 
of commitment, the whole politics in the 
country has become programme oriented. 
The resolutions of Ahmedabad and the 
resolutions of Bombay could be welcome 
perhaps. Perhaps from the point of view of 
language, it may be argued by the Leader of 
the Opposition that the language of the 
Ahmedabad is more radical. 

AN HON. MEMBER : You* accept it   ? 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : It is not only the 
language that counts. It is the determination, 
it is the courage.it is the firmness behind that 
language which is more material. The 
Ahmedabad resolution, I am here to agree 
with Mr. Mishra, said that pseudo-socialists 
are worse than reactionaries but who are the 
pseudo-socialists ? That also shall have to be 
examined.   Is it  not   Mr. 
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[Shri M.M. Dharia] Morarji Desai who  
opposed the   nationalisation of the banks and 
went to the length of saying ; 'We will resign 
from the Cabinet if banks are nationalised* ?   
Is it not Mr. Patil  who,  before   the 
Bangalore Session and   at  Bangalore,     said    
that   if   the banks are nationalised the 
Congress Party will stand divided? When Mr. 
Patil contested   from   Banaskantha   we   
were   aware that he was defeated in Bombay   
and since the time he lost   his  seat   for  
Parliament* like a father who is in search of a 
son-in-law for his daughter,  he was in search 
of a parliamentary constituency throughout  
the country and to his fortune, he found a 
constituency in Gujarat,  I agree with the 
statements made by Mr. Jagjivan Ram and 
Mr. Fakhruddin Ali Ahmed.   They have their 
own substanc and it could be seen that Mr. 
Patil found a constituency with the blessings 
of Mr. Desai because of his further asso-
ciation to come, in Banaskantha and there he 
declared that till the end of his life, even 
though a resolution had been passed by the 
Congress Party in 1967 that the   privileges 
and the privy  purses  shall  be  abolished he 
will not   allow the party to   implement the     
resolution    and    the     programme. Now, 
when Mr. Desai and  Mr. Patil who opposed 
the nationalisation of the banks and Mr. Patil 
has opposed the abolition of the privileges 
and the privy purses, when they passed a 
resolution at the Ahmedabad conference that 
the conference   welcomed the decision of  
nationalisation of the 14 major banks and that 
the conference reminded that the privileges 
and the privy purses should be immediately 
abolished, it is not out of their heart that those 
utterances were given. This is hypocritical 
politics about which we know very  well.   
These  people  are  not  having their hearts in 
it and they cannot implement that   resolution.   
The   resolution   of  the Ahmedabad   
conference is   only  political. They want to 
throw the dust of   socialist language in the 
eyes of the people and it will not be tolerated 
by the country. As against that, the Prime 
Minister and her colleagues do stand by the 
resolutions that they have accepted in 
Bombay or in the requisitioned meeting at 
Delhi.   A charge is levied that the  Prime  
Minister  is  a  dictator.   It   is strange.   Who 
is a dictator  ?   Is it Mr. Nijalingappa and his   
colleagues who had the audacity and courage 
to dismiss the Prime Minister of the country 
from even 

ordinary  membership of the party  or is 
Madame Prime Minister   the   dictator  ? 

Mr. Deputy Chairman, Sir, when we made 
a demand to have a requisitioned meeting of 
the Congress Party and let the mojority 
decide the fate of this party, because Mr. 
Nijalingappa, Mr. Morarjibhai Desai, Mr. S. 
K. Patil and others were sure that the 
majority of the members of the AICC were 
not with them, they threw away this requisi-
tion into the waste paper basket, and with a 
minority vote they wanted to rule over the 
Congress Party and to have the, reins of the 
party in thier hands. It is these people who 
have no faith in democratic order. They are 
the dictators, and when Mr. S. N. Mishra 
says that the Prime Minister is a dictator, it 
does not lie in his mouth to say so. 

He should rather examine his own leaders 
and see as to how they have functioned in 
this country. So, Mr. Deputy Chairman, it is 
not this ruling party which consists of 
pseudo-socialists. It is Mr. S. N. Mishra and 
his party who are pseudo-socialists and 
therfore I say that these repseudo-socialists 
are certainly worse reactionaries. Further 
more, Sir, in this country these pseudo-
socialists have joined hands with the 
reactionaries, which is still worse and more 
dangerous in this country. It is for the 
progressive elements in the party, it is for the 
socialist elements in the party.... 

SHRI S. D. MISRA (Uttar Pradesh) : 
What about the D.M.K. with whom you 
have joined ? We have not joined at least 
with the Communists who have extra-
territorial loyalties and with communa-lists 
like the Muslim League who were re-
sponsible for the partition of this country 
and who said— 

(Interruptions) SHRI M. M. 
DHARIA : Mr. Deputy Chairman, Sir, it is 
very clear that so far as implementation ol 
progressive programmes is concerned, we 
would like to have the cooperation    from   
everybody.   Whether he 

 
You are in league with them. So let us not 
raise political bogeys about these matters. 
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is a socialist, whether it is the D.M.K. or 
whether it is the Congress in the Opposition 
we seek the co-operation from all. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : But without 
permit. No permit must be in your pocket. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Without permit. 
SHRI S. D. MISRA : They get money 

from Russia also. 
SHRI M.M. DHARIA : Mr. Deputy 

Chairman, my friend Mr. S. D. Misra should 
blame his own party for joinig hands with 
the Jan Sangh, the rank commu-nalists in 
this country. 

SHRI B. T. KEMPARAJ (Mysore) : 
What about the D. M. K.  ? 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Mr. Deputy 
Chairman, here also I would like to warn the 
House that while accusing the D. M. K. let 
us not forget the other bright social factors in 
that party also, and if the D. M. K. have 
adopted a progressive approach in this 
country, let us not go on hammering over the 
past but let us see to the bright future. If 
good conditions could be created in this 
country, all possible endeavours should be in 
that direction, not in the direction of going 
over past history. 

SHRI S. D. MISRA : So far his philo-
sophy is good. 

(Interruptions) 
SHRI M. M. DHARIA : I hope all these 

interruptions will provide more time for me. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : No, no, the 
time is very much limited for you and 
therefore I should say that you should 
continue your speech. Do not reply to the 
interruptions. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : This collaboration 
between the pseudo-socialists and ihc 
reactionaries has created the greatest danger 
to our democracy and so this country should 
be saved from, this danger. It is against this 
background that we should look at the 
progress that we have made and the progress 
that we intend to achieve in future. When we 
think of our progress, of our achievements, 
let us not forget the basic tenets behind our 
independence and the basic tenets for me are 
the freedom of this country,   the   unity   and 
integrity   of this 

country, secularism in this country, 
democracy, and socialism. These are the 
five basic tenets for which we have 
achieved our independence, and these are 
the five basic tenets for which we stand. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : The sixth 
becomes the President's Address. That is my 
fear. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Or President's 
election ? (Interruptions) I feel we cannot 
forget the dangers that are being faced by our 
democracy. Mr. Appan, who made bis 
speech here, was full of emotions. I appre-
ciate his views and I do feel that in spite of 
twenty-three years of our independence we 
have failed in giving justice to the monori-
ties in this country, to the Scheduled Castes 
and Scheduled Tribes. The distance between 
the village and the marwada or chamarni has 
not yet come closer. The wells have been 
thrown open to them under the pressure of 
laws but so long as our hearts are not open to 
them it is no use and simply throw ing the 
wells open to them will not serve the purpose. 
Even after twenty-three years of 
independence, in several towns there is no 
proper drainage system and the scavenger has 
to carry the bucket of human excreta on his 
head. So long as this continues, this in-
dependence has no meaning, this democracy 
has no meaning. So long as that bucket is not 
brought down from his head I will never say 
that there is socialism or there is democracy 
or there is independence. 

So far as economic disparities are con-
cerned, I have no time to dilate on it to day. 
But we know that nearly thirty crores of 
people in this country hardly get 50 naye 
Paise per day. And how can we say that these 
economic inequalities are just being brushed 
aside? It is not so. They do exist in our 
country today, and so far as these economic 
and social inequalities exist in the county, it 
is perhaps the greatest danger to our 
democracy. 

Similarly, Sir, let us not forget the problem 
of the unemployed youngsters in this country, 
whether educated or uneducated. To be 
educated and to remain uneducated, they 
now fall more or less in the same category 
because of the unemployment facing both. If 
to remain uneducated is a crime, to get 
educated and become a qualified engineer is 
also a crime now in this country. If this 
continues, it is also a danger to our demo-
cracy. 
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[Shri M.M. Dharia] Similarly there is the 
growth of mono-polies including the press 
monopoly.   How can we forget that they 
have retarded  the whole progress in this 
country ? 

Now coming to the role of the Supreme 
Court I feel that the Supreme Court in this 
country has failed in realising the aspirations 
of the country. I do agree that in a demo-
cratic structure our executive, our legislatures 
and our judiciary are the three main pillars 
But these three pillars are there to safeguard 
the interests of democracy. And if any of 
them is failing in thier duties, they are 
creating a danger to our democracy, and I 
must say here that the Supreme Court has 
failed in realising the aspirations and the 
needs of this country. And if they are creating 
any hurdles in the achievement of our social 
objectives, those hurdles shall have to be 
removed. And if it is not done by tins 
Parliament, it shall be failing in its own duties 
and in rendering justice to the people. I do 
understand the ideal of prestige and under-
stand that the prestige of the Executive, the 
prestige of the Judiciary and the prestige of 
the Legislature should be maintained. While 
this prestige has to be maintained, let us not 
forget that ultimately we want to maintain 
and increase the prestige of the people at large 
And if that cannot be done, this prestige is a 
false idea, it has no meaning whatsoever. 

SHRl BHUPESH GUPTA : I entirely 
agree and I am very pleased to hear this. 
Some sixteen or seventeen years ago this is 
what we were saying here. I am very glad 
that this is now applauded on the other side. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Sir, in this 
country there are some parties like the 
Naxalites who openly declare that they have 
no faith in the Constitution and that they 
want to destroy the Constitution with 
violence I do feel that such forces can not 
have any existence in the country and they 
shall have to be banned and they shall have 
to be ruthlessly crushed. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : It is a most 
unfortunate statement. Your Mr. Brahma-
nanda Reddy is supressing people like any-
thing. Blood and terror he has let loose in 
Andhra Pradesh, slaughtering people, shoot-
ing them without trial. This is what Mr. 
Brahmananda Reddy is doing in Andhra 
Pradesh.   And Mr. Sukhadia is doing the 

same thing in Ganganagar in Rajas than. I 
think Mr. Chandra Shekhar and Mr. Dharia 
should make a trip jointly to Andhra 
Pradesh and Rajasthan. 

SHRI CHANDRA SHEKHAR (Uttar 
Pradesh) : What is your CPI doing in West 
Bengal? 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA: Mr. Chandra 
Shekhar was in West Bengal only the other 
day—I saw in the papers. Now that he has 
come back, for Goodness's sake, go to An-
dhra Pradesh and you see how in the name 
of suppressing the Naxalites, terrorism is let 
loose by Mr. Brahmananda Reedy and by 
Mr. Vengal Rao, the Home Minister of 
Andhra Pradesh Government. People are 
brought out of houses and shot. I am sure 
you would not support such a thing. 
(Interruptions) You will say yourself that the 
hooligans of Andhra Pradesh Government 
should   not be encouraged. 

SHRI KOTA PUNNAIAH (Andhra 
Pradesh) : How can order be maintained ? 

MISS M. L. M. NAIDU (Andhra Pra 
desh) : Sir, how can he say______  

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : No 
Interruptions please. 

SHRI KOTA PUNNAIAH: Mr. Bhupesh 
Gupta has said incorrect things about the 
situation in Andhra Pradesh. Let me ex 
plain. I ask this : what are the Comm 
unist Governments doing in Kerala and 
West Bengal ? Do they want to maintain 
law and order in West Bengal and Kerala 
or not ? The Andhra Pradesh Govern 
ment   also __  

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : If anybody 
commits a crime put him on trial but what 
the Andhra Government police, the Reserve 
police and the special police are doing is 
that they are going to the peasants' homes, 
taking them out and shooting them and then 
saying they died in encounters. That what is 
taking place there. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN :   It is all 
right. No more interruptions. Mr.   Dharia 
will continue now. 

SHRl KOTA PUNNAIAH : Sir, I chal-
lenge that; it is wrong statement. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Will you 
please sit down ? 
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SHRI NIREN GHOSH (West Bengal) : 
No ; it is fully correct. You are physically 
exterminating people there. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Mr. Niren 
Ghosh, will you please sit down ? Nobody 
should speak now. Only Mr. Dharia will 
cotinue. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Sir, I do appre-
ciate the interest being shown from all 
corners of the House. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : But they 
are taking up your time. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Whatever the 
position, I do say that such parties or such 
forces... 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : You have not 
said a word about Shiv Sena. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : ...who have no 
faith in the Constitution and who want to 
destroy the Constituion with violence shall 
have to be banned in this country, shall have 
to be crushed with a heavy hand. I am not 
prepared to compromise on this issue. At the 
same time I want to warn this Government 
that people are becoming victims of such 
Naxalite movements because thier legitimate 
demands their Igitimate grievances are not 
being redressed. If they are not going to get 
the basic minimums for life in the country 
and if they become victims of Naxalite 
movements the Government also has its 
responsibility and therefore the Government 
shall have to take immediate measures to see 
that their grievances are immediately 
remedied. 

Besides, the rate of growth of population 
in this country is also a danger to democracy. 
Every minute this country produces 30 chil-
dren and during my speech of 20 minutes 
this country has prccuded about 600 children. 
It is really very difficult to solve this problem. 
At the same time the apathy of intellectuals 
and the failure of the socialist forces to come 
together is also a danger. It is really strange 
that when the reactionaries, when the pseudo-
socialists are coming together and getting 
integrated the socialist forces in the country 
stand disunited, stand disintegrated. I would 
like to appeal through you, Sir—I have read 
the Address of the President and I feel that 
there also is an appeal to the country that all  
the   socialist  forces 
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should come together and get integrated for 
the implementation of our socialist 
objectives. 

There is one more aspect and that is the 
strained    relations    between... 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : You go to 
the Chairman's Chamber. 

(Interruptions) 
SHRI M. M. DHARIA : I will not go to 

the Chairman's Chamber for that I will go to 
the people's Chamber. If the leaders do not 
come together I wil go to the people. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Mr. Dha-
ria, you have taken 21 minutes. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : I shall now be 
winding  up. 

Coming to the strained relations between 
States and States and between the Central 
Government and the State Governments I 
feel that these matters can be amic; bly solved 
on the basis of certain principles. In this 
connection I may mention the dispute bet-
ween Maharashtra and Mysore. I am really 
pained when all kinds of remarks are made 
about Maharashtra. Maharashtra does not 
intend to grab any territory. We only want 
what we can get in justice based on some 
principles, on the basis of village as units 
and also the desire of the people which is 
material. On the basis of these principles 
what we demand is mere justice. We do not 
want this territory or that territory. Maha-
rashtra does not want to be expansionist 
unnecessarily nor does it want to grab any 
territory which is not being liked by the 
people there. When all sorts of arguments 
are being put forward by my colleagues I 
feel really very sorry. Here we shall have to 
apply certain principles. While doing this I 
feel that the Government shall have to take 
some drastic decision. 

So far the right to property has been a 
fundamental right in our Constitution but this 
Government shall never be in a position to 
implement the socialist programmes if the 
right to property continues to remain a 
fundamental right. The right to property 
cannot be a fundamental right in any socialist 
country. But that does not mean that we want 
the family unit to be broken up. Whatever is 
below ceiling whether in urban area or in 
rural area is protected and we shall 
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iShri M.M. Dhariaj nave nothing to do 
with it but above ceiling, the ceiling to be 
prescribed by Parliament, whatever is there 
with any body it belongs to the State and not 
to any individual. Capital grows not because 
of money; it grows out of the labour and 
sweat of the people and the society has every 
right on that capital. It is in this background 
that the Government shall have to come 
forward immediately to accept Mr. Nath 
Pai's Bill and to see that the right to property 
is no more a fundamental right in the 
Constitution so that we can go forward with 
the implementation of our socialist 
objectives. 

Similarly, the bureaucracy has become a 
great hurdle on our way and I feel that the 
bureaucratic set-up of this country has to be 
changed. Those who have faith in the so-
cialist objectives and those who are loyal to 
Parliament they alone should be the persons 
who are allowed to handle the matters; and 
none else. Those who have created their own 
vested interests cannot serve the country; 
they cannot serve the society, and they 
cannot have any place in our services. 

SHRI NIREN GHOSH : Do you propose 
to undertake a probe to weed out the anti-
democratic elements ? 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : What about 
the ICS  ? 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Coming to parti-
cipation of labour in management—the hon. 
Minister of Labour is present here— we have 
been saying all the time that there should be 
participation of the workers in the 
management. But where is the participation 
of workers in the management in spite of ail 
our slogans ? We have failed in implementing 
this idea of ours. A new era is being 
introduced in the country and the labourers, 
the workers and the expert, those who are 
prepared to work in any field they should all 
get due participation in the respective 
managements. That decision shall have to be 
taken immediately. 

SHRl BHUPESH GUPTA : Mr. Dharia, 
say one word about Shiv Sena. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : I have made it 
very clear.... 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN : Let him 
continue his speech. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : ....on many 
occasions that these parochial senas should 
have no place in the country. But at the same 
time let us not forget why the parochial senas 
have come up in the country. It is because of 
the local grievances remaining unattended. If 
the problem of the educated unemployed 
youngesters is not solved the senas are bound 
to remain in the country. If we want to do 
away with these senas we must have some 
concrete approach to this matter. Otherwise 
simply by your saying you cannot do away 
with Shiv Sena or any other sena. So far as 
the backward areas in the country are 
concerned, there is a volcanic situation. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : You are mild 
on Shiv Sena ! 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : Mr. Deputy 
Chairman, these backward areas shall have 
to be given priority. On many occassioris 1 
have been making a reference to the Kon-kan 
Railways but it is most unfortunate that in 
spile of repeated demands, in spite of 
repeated assurance by the hon. Minister, 
nothing is being done to implement that as-
surance. Even in this Budget 1 do not find 
anything. It is the poor third class passengers 
who are being charged more, Those who are 
clinging to the railway trains in Calcutta and 
Bombay, if they are to be taxed more, we 
shall be doing a great injustice to them. They 
do not get even room in the third  class  
compartments. 

I demand today that the taxation, the 
increase in the third class passenger fare 
should be removed immediately from the 
present Budget. This is my demand and we 
shall raise this demand in our  party. 

MR.   DEPUTY  CHAIRMAN   :  Please 
resume your seat. 

SHRI M. M. DHARIA : I am thankful to 
you for giving me this opportunity. I would 
only say that this country is making new 
history. It is for us to play a historical role in 
this country. Let us not lag behind. There may 
be many obstacles in the way from pseudo-
socialists or the cemmun-alist forces. They 
shall have to be faced courageously. This is 
the piece of advice rendered by the President. 
This is the affirmation of the Government and 
we all shall have to stand by it. Thank 'you 
verv much. 
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SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : The only 
thing is that Mr. Dharia is very soft to the 
Shiv Sena. You should have spoken 
strongly against the Shiv Sena. 

SHRI    K.    P.    MALLIKARJUNUDU 
(Andhra Pradesh) : Mr. Deputy Chairman, 
the President's Address can be compared 
to the findings of a doctor who is unable to 
prescribe remedial measures. What is the 
most serious problem that is now confron-
ting our country ? In my opinion, the most 
acute problem is the problem of unemploy-
ment. The elementary duty of any civilised 
government is that it should be able to give 
employment to its people. If any Govern-
ment fails to give employment to the people 
and fails to feed the people, it has no right 
to exist. Our Constitution, in the Directive 
Principle in article 39, lays down as 
follows:— 

"The State shall, in particular, direct its 
policy   towards   securing:— 

(a) that the citizens have the right to 
an adequate means of livelihood;". 

It enjoins on the Governmet that it should 
be able to provide full employment to all 
people. What has the Government done so 
far ? I wish to know whether any com-
prehensive survey of the problem has been 
made. I wish to know whether any investi-
gation was carried out by the Government 
to assess the magnitude of the problem. So 
far as I know no such thing was done, but I 
would like to give somefacts and figures 
from the figures supplied by the 
Government. From the Indian labour 
Statistics of 1969 published by Ministry of 
labour I am able to   gather   certain   
figures. 

[THE   VICE-CHAIRMAN   (SHRI   AKBAR ALI 
KHAN) in the Chair] 

These figures are based on returns supp-
lied by the various employment exchanges. 
The number of applicants on the live 
registers at the end of 1953 was 5,22,316. 
At the end of 1968 the figures is 
30,49,823. These figures, I must submit, 
relate only to persons who got their names 
registered in the employment exchanges. 
What about the persons who did not get 
their names registered? I believe their 
number must be far larger than this. Apart 
from that I may also submit that there were 
certain figures given by the Chief of the 
Manpower Division.   He says 

that there -ire now 57,000 engineers un-
employed and it may go up to one lakh by 
the end of the Fourth Plan. This is the 
magnitude of the unemployment problem. 
There is unemployment amongst the educa-
ted and the uneducated. There are the 
unemployed amongst the skilled and 
unskilled. There are unemployed amongst 
the technical and non-technical personnel. 
That is the problem which is facing us and 
we have got to   deal   with   it effectively. 

I am sorry to say that the President's Address 
has only a faint and   hazy realisation of the 
magnitude of the problem.    I may be asked : 
What do you suggest  for giving relief to the 
unemployed ?   I would at once say that the 
unemployment problem can be relieved by an 
increase developmental works. How  can  
these  developmental works   be under-taken. 
They can be undertaken by an increase in 
investment.   Unless we increase the rate of 
investment, it is not possible to undertake   
any      developmental     programmes on a 
large scale.   Then the   question arises, how 
is adequate investment secured ? It can be 
secured,   according to     me, in two ways.   
One is by saving and the other is by deficit 
financing or created   money We have seen 
die dangeis of created money During the three 
Five Plans we have seen how deficit 
financing or created money has worked havoc 
by raising the prices.  I may be permitted to 
say that the deficit financing, which   pumped   
money,  on  a  large  scale, into circulation, 
was mainly responsible for the rise in the I .vel 
of prices. It may be noted in this connection 
that between 1950-51 and .1969-70 the moeny 
supply went     up by 200 percent, but the 
nation product, at constant prices,  rose only 
by   90   percent. What  is the    result  ?     
The   result is high prices. When I say these  
things I  should not   be misunderstood that I 
am opposed to the principle of deficit 
financing or created money, I know that some 
amount of created money is   necessary   in   a   
developing   economy but it should be resorted 
to with great caution and  with  the   necessary   
reservations,   il the created money is 
employed in  proje is which produce 
consumer gcods, it will no be harmful.   If it 
is employed in projects w a short geslaicn 
period, than aiso it may not be dangerous.     
But if it is employed   in projects which 
produce    capital goods, it would cause   
inflation.    That  is what has happened dui mg 
the  three Five Year Plans. 
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[Shri K. P. Mallikarjunudu.] So, we 
must guard against the dangers which were 
posed in the three Plans, when we had 
pumped a lot of money into circulation. 

Then, Sir, there is another method by 
which investment can be secured. It is by 
way of foreign assistance of foreign loans, but 
I may at once say that this method has got to 
be discarded. We do not want to depend any 
further on foreign assistance. We should 
reduce, as far as possible, our dependence 
on foreign assistance. That being the case, I 
cannot recommend foreign assistance as a 
source of investment. 

Then, Sir, I can think of another method 
by which investment can be secured. That is 
the method by which the public undertakings 
can be made to yield profits. The 
performance of the public undertakings, so 
far, is very dismal. Instead of creating 
profits, instead of yielding profits, the 'public 
undertakings are running at a tremendous 
loss. 

Then Sir, what about the public under-
takings ?   How are they faring '?   That is a 
question to be answered. I can answer that 
question by a reference to the figures supplied 
by the Annual Report on the working of the  
Public Udertakings for 1967-68 issued by the 
Ministry of   Finance.    According to those 
figures the Hindustan Steel is shown as a 
separate category and 54 other running 
concerns are shown in a different category.   
What   is  the   position   ?    The position is 
this ?   The investment made up 31-3-68 in 
Hindustan Steel was Rs. 1220-37 crores.   
What is the position of profit and loss  ?    It is 
a loss of Rs.  122-44 crores. On an investment 
of Rs. 1220-37 crores we have only a loss of 
Rs. 122 -44 crores.   What about the other 54 
concerns ?   The total investment is Rs. 2010 
crores and the loss is Rs. 127. 23 crores.   That 
is the position. We have invested on the whole 
in the public sector an amount to the tune of 
Rs. 3500 crores, and what is the return    we 
got  ? We got a loss of Rs 250 crores in 
addition to the loss of interest we suffered on 
the capital invested.   That is the position.   
When I say this   I shouls not be understood as 
being opposed to public sector.      I am in 
favour    of public sector.   I want the public 
sector to grow and function properly and effi-
ciently. But what I complain of is the in-
competence with which these public under-
takings are managed.    My only objection is 

to the incompetent management of this 
Government so far as the public 
undertakings are  concerned. 

So, even when we take these resources into 
consideration, namely,   the resources that 
can be made available by the public sector 
undertakings, even those resources are not to 
be found, they are not available at present.   
That is the miserable position.   Then the 
only course left   to us is domestic savings.   
Is there any possibility of securing domestic 
savings on a large scale ?   It is not possible 
because of the high price level. So long as 
the prices are not brought down it is not 
possible to   secure proper savings. That is 
the present   position.   In this connection    
with     regard     to   price     level also I 
might submit that during   the first three 
months of the current busy season, from    
1969   November to    1970 January, 
wholesale prices rose by 4 per cent; over the 
whole year ending January 1970 the whole-
sale prices spurted by 7 -2 per cent; food arti-
cles by 7-8 percent; industrial raw materials 
by 17 -2 percent.   That is the price position. 
Under these circumstances when the Govern-
ment is unable to   control prices, how caD 
the Government expect to make any savings 
on a big scale ?   So. the present position 
brought about by the Government's manage-
ment is we are left with   very little scope for 
securing any investment on a proper scale. 
Hence I submit that the management of the 
economic affairs of   the   country is   very 
unsatisfactory and very disappointing. 

Coming to the political front—I do not have 
much time and I shall conclude very soon—so 
far as the political front is   concerned, my 
leader put forth very able arguments the other 
day when he opened the debate. I need not 
traverse the ground all over again, but the way 
in which the Governments are formed in U.P. 
and Bihar shows that there is the hidden hand 
of the Central Government    behind    those     
happenings. Of course I know that the 
Government has  denied  that,   but  anybody  
who  can read between the lines can easily 
understand that there is the hidden hand of the 
Central Government behind these moves and 
the Government is really responsible for sub-
verting  the  democratic    procedure.   I  do not 
want to elaborate that point because the time at 
my disposal is very short. I just make a 
reference to that aspect of th* matter. 
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On the political front it is a miserable fai-
lure. The Government has acted in such a 
manner that the democratic conventions and 
the constitutional apparatus are thrown to 
the winds. 

Coming to the international front also I 
can submit that the Government is a failure. 
They say it is a policy of non-alignment that 
the Government is following. I fail to 
understand how it is really a non-aligned 
policy. Let them examine their own hearts and 
say whether they are really following strictly 
a non-aligned policy. I fail to see that it is 
really a non-aligned policy. 

So, on any account, on the economic 
front, on the political front, on the inter-
national front, I have no doubt in saying that 
the Government has failed miserably and it 
has no moral right to govern the country. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA (Uttar Pradesh) 
: Mr. Vice-Chairman, the President's 
Address provides an opportunity to the 
Government to detail their achievements 
during the year and also to indicate the 
future programme. I do not know how far I 
can go in welcoming the President's Address 
this year. If it is simply a statement of 
Government's policy, I have nothing to say, 
but from a dynamic President I expected that 
he would project his own image also into the 
President's Address and would tell the 
reality of the situation as it exists in the 
country today. I am sorry to say that that 
aspect has not been put into  the  President's  
Address. 

Coming to the glaring omissions, I must 
say I am really very sorry that no mendon 
has been made in the President's Address 
about the sad demise of our revered Presi-
dent, Dr. Zakir Husain, who died last year 
after delivering his last President's Address. 
If I may say so, he was the unifying force in 
the country after the elections of 1967. He 
was the embodiment of Indian culture, 
Indian traditions, Indian manners and 
whatever is good in the country, and a 
Government which has not the courtesy to 
make a mention about the demise of such a 
great soul cannot be excused. That is my 
grouse number one with the Government, and 
I hope that the Prime Minister when she 
replies to the debate will make amends for 
this lapse on the part of the 

Government. I said he was the unifying 
force. The country is well acquainted with 
the forces which came up after the fourth 
general elections in 1967, and it was consi-
dered very doubtful if the ruling party, the 
Congress, would be able to muster majority 
to win the Presidential   election. 

But it was because of the personality of 
Dr. Zakir Husain and because of the united 
manner in which the ruling party acquitted 
itself that the Presidential election was won 
easily. He was in fact, by his indirect 
method, by advising the Prime Minister and 
the Government from time to to time, 
keeping a balanced view of all the things and 
he did not hesitate to advise the Government 
wherever he thought that the Government 
was going wrong. That was the impact of 
Dr. Zakir Husain, the late President. After 
his sad demise, forces which were unable to 
play their part during his life-time were 
unleashed and the trouble started in the 
country. 

Mr. Mohan Dharia, my friend, has made 
out a case as if the entire blame for the ills 
of the country are at the door of certain 
people. My friend, the Leader of the 
Opposition, Mr. Shyam Nandan Mishra, 
tried to make out a case that all the ills of 
today are due to the acts of the Prime Minis-
ter and the ruling party. I am one of those 
who will say that the ills of the country are 
due to both and they are more due to the 
self-seekers, the job-hunters and the oppor-
tunists in both the parties, in both the 
groups. 

I must pay a compliment here to the 
Prime Minister for the way in which she has 
handled the affairs of the country. What to 
talk of a woman, even a strong man would 
have collapsed under the strain and stress 
which the Prime Minister has had to undergo 
during the last eight to ten months after the 
Presidential election. But it must go   to   
her   credit.. . 

SHRI S. D. MISRA : No compliment to 
her. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I am coming. 
Will you bear with me ? She has acquitted 
herself most courageously; most boldly she 
has tried to put the country on the path of 
progress. That cannot be denied. 

Now, coming to the events of last year 
after    the    death    of   Dr.   Zakir Husain, 



 

[Shri M.P. Bhugav;'.] lei us see how 
(he various events happened and who is to 
be blamed for what. First of all, came the 
question of sounding the various candidates 
for Presidentship unofficially by the 
Congress President and by the Prime 
Minieter. Both were within their rights to 
sound the various candidates. The Congress 
President, as the leader of the ruling party, 
had every right to find out who was the most 
acceptable candidate for the high office. The 
Prime Minister is the head of the 
Government; she has to deal every day with 
the President, and she was also within her 
right to sound the various candidates for that 
high office. Now, my first grouse is that 
they were both acting independently as if 
one had nothing to do with the other. The 
Congress President thought that it was 
entirely within his jurisdiction to choose the 
candidate and the Prime Minister thought that 
it was entirely within her discretion to 
choose the Presidential candidate. That is 
where the misfortune of the country started. 
I would have expected that people placed in 
very high position would be more accomo-
dative, would try to understand each other 
much better than those whom they expect 
will alwayi act in the right manner wherever 
they  functioned. 

Then what happened? We had the Farida-
bad Session. There were pronouncements on 
behalf of (he Prime Minister as well as the 
Congress President. None of those 
pronouncements indicated any of those 
steps which they had to take performance by 
subsequent events. Both were thinking as if 
the country would be wailing for things to 
happen. But they did not realise that the 
country was on the march, that people's 
aspirations had to be fulfilled and therefore 
there was no time for guessing, there was 
no time for delay, and things had to move if 
the aspirations of the people were to be 
satisfied  and  fulfilled. 

Then came Hie actual selection of the 
candidates for the office of the Rashtrapati 
the President. Then they met at Bangalore. 
Here I must say that decisions should be 
taken by mutual consultation, by sounding 
every member of the Board. These are not 
the occasions when decisions could be taken 
by a majority vote and no heavens would 
have fallen if the request of the Prime 
Minister were accepted and the decision 
had not been taken   at Bangalore, There 

was plenty of time to take a decision calmly 
fand coolly after consultation on return from 
Bangalore. That, in my personal opinion, is 
Ihe first mistake of the Congress President and 
his associates who thought that it was their 
right to chocse start Ihe Presidential 
candidate. It is nobody's monopoly in any 
organisation to assert his will or her will over 
others. Things must be above board in all such 
circumstances by mutual consultation and that 
has been the tradition of the ruling party of 
whose office I happened to be in charge for 
long, long years and I know how the 
candidates for the Presidential election were 
selected in 1952, 1957... 

SHRI    HAMID    ALI    SCHAMNAD 
(Kerala)  : On a point of clarification. 

THE VICE-CHAIRMAN (SHRI 
AKBAR ALI KHAN) : His speech should 
not   be   disturbed. 

SHRI HAMID ALI SCHAMNAD : The 
part of his speech ... 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I am talking 
of the course which brought misfortune to 
the  country. 

SHRI HAMID ALI SCHAMNAD : The 
hon. Member was referring to the selection 
of candidates for Presidentship. Is it a sub-
ject-matter which could be discussed here? 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA  : I am no< 
surprised at the hon'ble Member. He has; 
just come new. He is not acquainted with 
the practices and privileges of this House. 
By and by he will come to know of this. 

THE VICE-CHAIRMAN (SHRI 
AKBAR ALI   KHAN) : Mr.    Bhargava, 
you have a  limited   time. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I would like 
to have my full half an hour. Vou cannot 
discriminate between a Member and a 
Member. I have as much right as anybody 
else  has  to  speak. 

THE        VICE-CHAIRMAN        (SHRI 
AKBAR   ALI   KHAN)   :   We are  
giving all Members  \5 minutes. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : To the party 
Members. I am not a party Member I  am 
an independent  Member. 

171       Motion of Thanks [RAJYA SABHA] on President's Address        172 



173       Motion of Thanh [26 FEB.  1970] on President's Address      174 

SHRI S. D. MISRA : He is a Member of 
an independent party. Give him some more   
time. 

THE VICE-CHAIRMAN (SHRI 
AKBAR ALI KHAN) ; I will give you 20 
minutes. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Mr. Vice-
Chairman, I will take 30 minutes and not a 
second more. So, Sir, I was talking about the 
selection of the candidate. Somehow, rightly 
or wrongly, this selection was made. Even the 
Prime Minister agreed to that and she agreed 
to file the nomination. Now it is here where I 
differ. Have you ever heard in the history of 
the world that a Prime Minister files the 
nomination of a candidate adopted by the 
party and then takes a volte face and then 
works against that candidate for another 
candidate? That is my grouse. I can say from 
my experience that she had a clear mind but 
it is her advisers who are to be blamed. In the 
whole impasse, I must say, that it is the 
advisers of the Prime Minister, whether in the 
Government or in the Organisation, who are 
misleading her, and if I do not strike a 
personal note, that was the reason why I had 
to leave those benches, and when the split 
took place I retained my seat thinking that I 
have been elected by the Congress and I shall 
discharge my duty as a good Congressman, 
under discipline. But pinpricks started from 
the so-called lieutenants of the Prime 
Minister, some asking me . .. 

THE VICE-CHAIRMAN (SHRI AKBAR 
ALI KHAN) : You can have your right to 
speak on any subject. But this thing occupies 
a very small place in the Presidential  
Address. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Mr. Vice-
Chairman, 1 am speaking about the mis-
fortune of the country, how the present state 
of affairs has come about and who are the 
people responsible for it. 

AN HON'BLE MEMBER : It is irrele-
vant. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I am not 
speaking anything irrelevant. You, Sir, have 
every right to stop me if 1 am irrelevant. 
But I have certainly a right as a citizen of 
this country to project what is good for the 
country and what is bad for the country. 

SHRI N. K. SHEJWALKAR : Analyse 
the causes also. 

SHRI M.  P.  BHARGAVA   : It is the 
misfortune of the country that the leaders 
have betrayed us. What happens today is a 
crisis of leadership and nothing also. People 
have always responded to the call of 
leadership. Whether it was in 1962 or in 
1965, they responded and they responded 
magnificently. Hut the common man finds 
himself helpless today. He does not know 
what to do. He is being told by slogans that 
such steps are being taken for his benefit. 
But what is the actual benefit? He is 
concerned with the rctual benefit. 

I am not against the public sector. I have 
always advocated the public sector. But I 
am not for mismanagement in the public 
sector. I am not for spending money through 
the drain in the public sector. Just think if 
the public sector was correctly managed and 
even if we got 6 per cent, interest on the 
investment in the public sector, the entire 
economy of the country would have been 
different. May I ask the Prime Minister and 
her Government what steps are being taken 
to see that wastage in the public sector is 
stopped, that the public sector is better 
managed, that the public sector becomes 
productive, that the public sector gives 
return for the money invested therein. These 
are the things which should have the 
attention of the Government. But how can 
these things have the attention of the 
Government when all the energy of the 
Government is all the time engaged in .. . 

SHRI S. D. MISRA : Toppling. 

SHRI  M.   P.  BHARGAVA   :   ...  Do 
not talk of toppling. For that I will require 
some other occasion— in keeping oneself in 
the Chair, in scheming how to avoid a mid-
term election, how to topple this 
Government, how to topple that Govern-
ment. These are some of the things on 
which I Will speak some other time. Today 
I am talking only about the country. 

Now, Sir. if sane people analyse the 
present situation then the only solution to 
save the country in my personal opinion is 
not to practise hypocricy but to come out 
with open coalitions. If the Congress(O) say 
that tb.ey_sb.ould go with the Jan Sangh 
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Swatantra, they should openly form an 
alliance and say that those going on the 
rightist lines will do this. And if the ruling 
party think that they should have a coalition 
of all the leftist forces, let them openly say 
that they are for forming this coalition. 
Before we go in for the mid-term polls let 
there be clear-cut combinations. 

SHRI OM MEHTA (Jammu and 
Kashmir) : We do not want to go in for 
mid-term  polls. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : You cannot 
help it whether you like it or not. Therefore, 
let them leave this hypocricy, taking the 
support of the D. M. K., the Akalis, the 
Muslim League, the C.P.I, or the C.P.(M) 
in West Bengal. Let us stop this hypocricy. 
Let us be true to ourselves and let us come 
out with what we believe in. Tell the 
country that these are the two parties and 
they can choose between the two, one, the 
Congress (O) coaliton and the other. 
Congress (I) coalition. Let the country 
decide as to who will govern the country. 

SHRl   BRAHMANANDA        PANDA 
(Orissa) : Whom will you choose? 

SHRI    SRIMAN    PRAFULLA   GOA 
SWAMI (Assam) : He himself has not been 
able to select a party. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Mr. Go-
swamy knows what pain 1 am suffering 
from. It is impossible for any right-thinking 
man to align himself with this party or that 
party which I have already described as 
opportunist. Nobody cares for the good of 
the country. I am not going to align myself 
with any of these parties unless they clear 
out this cloud which is over the country. 

Coming to another thing, we say that 
our policy  is  of non-alignment. 

But what is happening? If we read the 
President's Addresses for the last 10 years 
or more, we find that all the important 
Heads of Government who visited this 
country and the countries where our Presi-
dent went are mentioned. This time I find 
that the only mention about it is : "We have 
had the privilege of receiving many dis-
tinguished Heads of States and Govern-
ments in our midst." No mention has been 
made of the first visit of the President of 

the United States of America during 1969. 
Why ? Are we afraid of anybody in mention-
ing it? The Shah of Iran was mentioned by 
name in last year's Address and the King of 
Afghanistan was mentioned in the Address 
of the year before last. Is the President of the 
United States of America such a tiny figure. 
. . 

SHRI OM MEHTA : That was not an 
official visit; it was a passing visit. 

(Interruptions) 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I am just 
pointing out the omissions. So this should 
have found a place. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : If he is such a 
big man, he does not need to be mentioned. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Well, I am 
glad if you accept that. 

Then, we talk of non-alignment. But we 
are not prepared to recognise Israel. Why ? 
Because we are afraid that the Arabs may 
get angry with us. 

SHRI JOACHIM ALVA (Nominated): 
The Arab-Indian trade is over Rs. 1,000 
million while the Israel-Indian trade is Rs 3 
million. 

SHRl M. P. BHARGAVA : We are not 
prepared   to   recognise   Formosa.   Why ? 
Because China will get angry. 

SHRI JOACHIM ALVA : Israel must 
first get out of Arab lands. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Formosa is a 
member of the United Nations and it is not 
only a member of the United Nations, but it 
is a permanent member of ihe Security 
Council.   Who are angry there ? 

SHRI  BHUPESH GUPTA : Everybody. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Even then 
you are not able to dr've her out. 

SHRI NIREN GHOSH : That is a dis-
grace for the U. N. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Now. my 
friend Mr. Dharia mentioined about the 
Supreme Court. I have the greatest respect 
for the Supreme Court. Let us not blame the 
Supreme Court for not managing our things 
properly. Let us be clear   about    the     
demarcation   of    the 
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jurisdiction of Parliament and of the Sup-
reme Court. It is for the Parliament to 
legislate and it is for the Supreme Court and 
o.her courts to interpret. Nowhere has the 
Supreme Court said that you have no power 
to nationalise. They have not said that. What 
they have said is, it is discrimination 
between banks and banks. It has been 
formulated by your Law Ministry for which 
I have not very much respect. We see every 
day what is happening about the legislations 
proposed by them. 

SHRI S. D. MISRA: They give political 
interpretation. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : For the 
inefficiency of your Law Ministry, do not 
have a fight with the Supreme Court. It will 
be a sad day for this country if the indepen-
dence of the judiciary is tampered with or if 
the courts are not allowed to function in-
dependently and in their own right and 
jurisdiction. 

SHRI JOACHIM ALVA : I think you 
know that a former Chief Justice of the 
Supreme Court accepted a party from Shanti 
Prasad Jain on his sixtieth birthday. 
Accessibility and corruption. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Mr. Alva 
knows that there are black sheep everywhere. 

SHRI JOACHIM ALVA : I can give a 
thousand instances. We want our judges to 
be incorruptible. 

{Interruptions) 
SHRI NIREN GHOSH : We know a 

person was made a judge of the Supreme 
Court upon the insistance of the Birlas 
superseding 12 judges. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : Do you want 
to say that exceptions prove the rule ? Now, 
on the one side the Government talks of 
appointing a Commission of Inquiry for 
Birlas and on the other, they take out a 
licence granted to Birlas in 1966 for the Goa 
fertiliser plant and renew it nnv. Is it a 
consistent position ? Will you condemn the 
Government for this one ret of giving a 
licence to Birlas ? 

SHRI NIREN GHOSH : I have con-
demned. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA You can not 
condemn a whole Government for one act.    
These    things   will   happen,   have 

happened and will continue to happen, 
whatever safeguards you take. 

SHRI        SRIMAN PRAFULLA 
GOASWAMI : Like Caesar's wife, the 
judges should be above suspicion. There 
should be no exception. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : I agree 100 
per cent with Mr. Goaswami that jucges 
should be above board, above suspicion. 

SHRI BHUPESH GUPTA : But there are 
so many seducers around that even Caesar's 
wife cannot remain above suspicion. 

SHRI M. P. BHARGAVA : But (here is 
nothing to show suspicion at present. 

Then about two small points. One is about 
black money. I have been pressing on the 
Government that demonetisation should be 
thought of. Am I to understand that the 
Government is afraid of demonetisation ? 

SHRI NIREN GHOSH : Yes. 

SHRI M.    P.    BHARGAVA    Or is it 
because it will affect politicians who seem 
to have got a lot of black money ? Is that 
standing in the way of demonetisation ? Let 
demonetisation take place, whether it affects 
A, B or C. We have to look to the interests 
of the country, and not to the vested 
interests of A, B or C. 

Finally before I sit down, I want to say a 
word about bureaucracy. My views on the 
subject are known to the House. Unless we 
bring into check the bureaucracy, the 
country will never progress. The sooner we 
take steps to bring the bureaucracy under 
control, the better it will be in the interests 
of the country and for the benefit of the 
common man in general. 

DR.   DEB1PRASAD CHATTOPA- 
DHYAYA (West Bengal) : Mr. Vice-
Chairman, Sir, we have been listening to 
scores of lectures, some short and some 
lengthy. In some of these lectures we have 
been listening to frequent references to some 
people's glorious past to cancel their in-
glorious present. Some people were speak-
ing under the impression that the strength of 
voice compensates lack of reason. But I thi 
k we should fake this issue, the issue of the 
President's Address, rather seriously and not 
from a sectarian point 
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[Dr. Debiprasad Chattopadhyaya.] of view.   
It is a national issue and it should be 
approached from a abroad point of view and 
not blurred by passion and obscured by 
unreason. 

I think the President's Address is remark-
able for certain new features. The president 
has pointed out that ihrce parameters for an 
assessment of our economic policy should be 
taken into account . And those three 
parameters are known to us; increased 
production, better distribution of wealth and 
income generating opportunities. These three 
points are very important points. Directly and 
indirectly they touch upon the lot of the 
whole masses of the country. It has been 
often said that nothing has been done by the 
Government. But the Economic Survey just 
published two days makes it absolutely clear 
that our economy is now prepared for a new 
breakthrough. And it is possible now that we 
will embark upon a commendable rate of 
growth, namely, 5\ per cent. I am sure this 
rate of growth is not satisfactory. We should 
try to increase the rate of growth further. We 
should try to make the rate of growth as high 
as 7 per cent, to say the least. The resources 
that will have to be mobilised for this rate of 
growth are enormous and we know we are 
indeed a very poor country. But unless we 
can mobilise and properly utilise our 
resources, the rate of growth envisaged in 
theory will not be practicable. And having 
regard to this important thing the 
Government has nationalised the banks. It 
has often been said and said unfairly that this 
nationalisation of banks is a party issue and 
that it has been utilised for partisan ends. But 
those who say this either do not understand it 
or they deliberately distort the facts of 
national importance. We are all aware that 
India is not the India we see either inside this 
House or outside in the cities, ws all know 82 
per cent of the population of India is living in 
the countryside and we should do certain 
things to improve their lot. And if we fail in 
that respect, all our tall talks and all our 
planning are absolutely of no use except as an 
academic exercise in futility. The problem of 
agriculture is the main issue. As you know, 
unless agricultural income goes up, the 
purchasing capacity of the agrarian people ,-
.tnaot go up, our ejona.nic planning will 
come to a naught and it will bear no fruit. 

And we know that something in this respect 
has been done by the Government. We know 
that when we   achieved   freedom, that is, 
around the year 1947-48,the total agricultural 
production in the country was of the order of 
50 million tons. Now it has gone up to 100 
million tons. It means a cent per cent 
increase. But always in our zeal to criticise 
the Government,  often  swayed away  by 
passion, we fail to see the broad fact, the fact 
touching upon the lot of the people; by 
people I mean the 82 per cent of the people 
living in the countryside, that is India proper. 
So, a cent per cent rise in our agricultural  
production is  not   a meagre achievement   
although    the   Government has not 
achieved the main target in some respects. 
But swayed away by our passion, we should 
not fail to see what has been achieved by the 
Government. And it has also to be noted that 
in the last three years the areas   under  high   
yielding variety of paddy or   other   cereals   
that   have  been brought under cultivation 
are vast. This is also commendable. It was 
only 1 '9 millions hectares in 1966-67. Now 
it has gone up to as high as 9 million 
hectares. This sort of figures are indeed very 
relevant now. This only shows that the log of 
the people, the people of the countryside who 
are in majo" rity, almost in absolute majority, 
has improved and the people have been 
benefited by the measures taken by the 
Government in the field of agriculture. We 
know and it has been rightly emphasised in 
the President's Address that agricultural 
production should be given priority. In the 
order of priorities it has been given the first 
priority. But sometimes it is confused with 
radicalism in politics. Whenever we say that 
an agricultural revolution should be achieved, 
some people feel panicky and think that it is 
political radicalism. You are aware that in 
Japan there has been an agrarian movement 
aimed  at  higher and  quicker production. An 
agrarian movement was launched by none 
other than McArthur whom I should think 
nobody will go to 0x6 length of 
characterising as a radical man in politics.   
Even   in   Taiwn.    The   other d ty our   
honourable   friend, Mr.   Dahyabhai Patel, 
was referring to Taiwan.    Taiwf n is not a 
very progressive country so far as politics is 
concerned.   B it in   agricultural production 
it has got something to teach us. We have a 
lot to learn from the models of   Japan   and   
Taiwan  in   agricultural 
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production. When we criticise the Gov-
ernment we should bear in mind one very 
important factor, a unique factor, that 
nowhere in the world do you find such a 
large population. If you want to compare 
China with us, you should remember one 
thing; the total cultivable land in China is 
much greater than that in India. The pressure 
on the cultivable land in India is un-paralled 
in the world. Moreover, there are other 
difficulties. As you know, we have a multi-
party system. We have Opposition here. We 
have trade union movement here. There are 
such other restrictions under which we have 
to work. Given all these restrictions it is 
natural that some of our targets of production 
in the industrial field or in the agricultural 
field we have failed to achieve. It is really a 
sad thing that we have failed to achieve the 
targets which we have envisaged ourselves. 
But while we should not blindly criticise the 
Government on the score, we should bear 
mind the restrictions, the limitations, the 
conditions, under which we have to work. 
And these are conditions which are created 
by those very people who criticise the Gov-
ernment for its failures. Now, it is very 
gratifying to note that the President has 
admitted that the Government is acutely 
aware of the inequalities and that there are 
weaker sections of the people who should be 
backed in a serious manner. And backing of 
the poorer sections of the people means 
several measures and unless we do certain 
things very quickly and positively to amelio-
rate the misfortune of the poorer sections of 
the people, there may happen something very 
unfortunate. The Government has rightly 
recognised that there is tension. I would say 
it is more than tension. There is a possible 
explosion, perhaps in the rural areas of the 
whole of India. What do we find today in 
Srikakulam or in Naxalbari ? We may not 
like the politics of Naxalbari. We are 
opposed to the politics of Naxalbari. But we 
must not forget that these are the weaker 
spots of our democracy and if we do not 
make them strong, and if we do not remove 
the genuine grievances of the people there, 
they become the victims, the prey, of the 
insane and radical romantic and adventurous 
politics. If we really want to save our 
democracy, we have to take certain positive 
measures immediately. Our democracy 
cannot be saved, our democracy cannot be 
protected, unless it is strengthen- 

ed, unless its base is strengthened by 
socialism, by social justice. Now, social 
justice is a comprehensive concept and it is 
incomplete, it is lamentably incomplete, 
unless it is supported further by economic 
justice. Land legislation and land reforms are 
integral aspects of dispensing social, 
political and economic justice to the poorer 
sections of the people who are open to the 
romantic seduction and the temptation of the 
left reactionaries. There is no room for 
complacency in this respect. And the time is 
moving fast against us. We know in West 
Bengal, for example, our Government, the 
Congress Government, as early as 1954 had 
enacted the land reforms legislation, but they 
had not implemented it. I am sorry to say 
that they had not implemented it. And when 
in 1967-68 the agrarian unrest was referred 
to, the present Land Revenue Minister of 
West Bengal, Mr. Harekrishna Konar, rightly 
pointed out, "I have not brought any new 
piece of legislation. I am just putting into 
practice the very land reforms legislation 
which you yourself had enacted." Just a few 
minutes back we have been told by the 
Members of the Congress Opposition that 
they are as much socialists as we are. Yes, 
they are socialists, but only by profession 
and certainly not by practice. 

During the Presidential election I was 
called by one of my party bosses and by the 
President of the Congress Organisation 
itself. I was asked, "What are you going to 
do?" And I told them that between the right 
and the wrong I am not an independent. I am 
a partisan when the question is between right 
and wrong, and I took that stand. When I 
take that stand, I do not mean that the stand 
that I take is cent per cent vindicated in 
politics. After all you have to commit 
yourself to an ideology. Now commitment 
to some ideology does not mean that those 
who practise that ideology shall be all cent 
per cent honest people. I certainly wish that 
all my colleagues are cent per cent honest 
and righteous, but if some of them do not 
feel committed, that is no reason why I 
should not be committed to my ideology. 
That is what I said and I say it today that 
between right and wrong I am not 
independent, I am a partisan and I am proud 
of being a partisan. 

But the point is that the land legislation 
that was enacted during the last decade 
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[Dr. D:bipr:isad Chattopadhyaya] has not 
been practised. It has not been implemented 
due to back of our foresight. Subsequent 
Naxalite movement is due more to our 
failure than to their own initiative. This time 
our Prime Minister has taken some positive 
and bold steps in the direction of democratic 
socialism and we wish we do not repeat the 
blunder of the fifties, that we do not keep 
our legislation on the shelf of the 
bureaucracy, we do not leave the task of 
socialism to the Block Development Officers 
and the Junior Land Record Officers. I 
expect our party colleagues to come  
forward and do something for it. 

Sir, it has been very rightly pointed out 
and pointed out for the first time that the 
task of socialism has to be fulfilled by the 
political party in this case the Congress. It is 
not the task of the party to leave this 
ideology and programme to be implemented 
by the bureaucracy. That is not possible. 
Socialism of the party has to be implemented 
by the party itself. Government comes only 
in between the two ends as an aid to the 
party. In democracy the party programme 
should be implemented by the party; we 
cannot rely upon the Block Development 
Officers and the Junior Land Record 
Officers or for that reason on bureaucracy. I 
do not use the term 'bureaucracy' in any 
critical sense but in a descriptive sense. So 
this thing we must do. Bank nationalisation 
has to be viewed in that larger perspective. 
You take the figures of the banks from 1951 
to 1968 and you will find that they are 
bringing down the amount they are lending 
to trade, export-import trade, poorer sections 
of the people, e.g. farmers. They are 
diverting their credit mainly to the industry 
wherein the banker-industrialists themselves 
have proprietary rights or management 
rights or both. So only big industry is being 
supported, trade and agriculture are being 
systematically neglected. Not only that, the 
financial credit institutions set up by the 
Governments are also not being supported 
by the banks, for these financial credit 
institutions they fear, might help the poorer 
sections of the farmers; their credit policy is 
mainly, if not exclusively, industry-oriented 
and systematically opposed to agriculture. 
So it is from this larger point of view, from 
the national point of view, from the point of 
view of the 82 per cent, of the people 

living in the country that the issue of bank 
nationalisation has to be viewed. Politics 
should be viewed from the standpoint of the 
poorer people living in the countryside and 
not from that of M.Ps. and M.L.As. 

First of all we have to take note of the fact 
that socialism as a programme needs 
commendable and considerable attention of 
all sections. It is primarily a party task and it 
has to be practised as such. But there are 
two other factors to be taken into 
consideration, one bureaucracy and other 
judiciary. Socialism, I think, demands a 
larger involvement of both judiciary and 
bureaucracy. We indeed believe in the rule 
of law. But if we really mean that our 
programme of socialism is to be implemented 
it is to be implemented in collaboration and 
co-operation between, and not merely by the 
separation of the three wings of the 
Government. 

Now it is really a sad thing to note the 
role of the Supreme Court in the matter of 
progressive legislation; it has been unifor-
mly detrimental to the cause of progress in 
the country. You remember that the Land 
Legislation of Bihar was nullified by the 
Supreme Court. And it is no accident. Even 
the present Bank Nationalisation act has 
been nullified by the Supreme Court. So we 
must express our view as Members of 
Parliament, as the representatives of the 
people of India. We will be singularly fa 
ling in our task If we fail to convey the the 
feelings of millions of Indians that they do 
not like this view of the Supreme Court. The 
Supreme Court is after all a democratic 
institution and if it fails by its actons or 
inactions to further the cause of democracy, 
then it must be criticised and that criticism is 
not malicious; it is not a criticism prompted 
by any political motives bit by the interests 
of millions of Indians. 

Now I would like to say a word or two 
about bureaucracy. Bureaucracy has also a 
very important role to play. I am sorry to 
say that bureaucrats look upon politics as 
the exclusive business of the politic'rans, 
they do not 'ike the polit:cal commitment. 

But they would like it if they understand 
it. It is the lever of power—the lever of 
social welfare; so it has to be rightly used. 
The   trouble   of the bureaucracy is   that 
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they are not committed people. Sometimes 
we have been told that commitment. on the 
part of bureaucracy is a dangerous thing, but 
we must make a very careful distinction 
between committed bureaucracy and 
partisan bureaucracy. When we say that 
bureaucracy will be committed, we do not 
mean that bureaucracy should be partisan. I 
do not mean that when the Congress rules, 
the bureaucrats will be the supporters of the 
Congress. It is not only for the politicians to 
commit themselves to the cause of the 
people, bureaucracy has also to commit 
itself to the cause of the people. They must 
remember that they are public servants. The 
same thing I shall say about the Judges of 
the Supreme Court; they are there to 
dispense justice and by justice we mean 
social and economic justice. So the judiciary 
has also to play a very significant role in the 
politics of commitment, I mean the 
socialistic commitment. Thank you, Sir. 
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SHRI M. VERO (Nagaland) : Mr. Vice-
Chairman, Sir, I rise to support the Presi-
dent's Address which he delivered in the 
Joint Session of Parliament the other day. I 
am extremely happy that he has outlined 
many progressive steps that the Government 
of India will initiate during the current 
session. I congratulate him for this. He has,  
however,  left  put   many  important 
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problems, specially concerning the nor-
theastern region of India. I would like to 
mention them on the floor of this House 
and I would like also to request the Govern-
ment of India to take a serious note of 
them; .otherwise, we cannot rule out 
trouble in that region. 

The House is aware that there has been an 
agreement of cease-fire of suspension of 
operations   between   the   Government   of 
India and the Nagas underground since the 
latter part of 1964. During this peace period, 
the Nagaland Government could achieve 
many wonders in all fields. Firstly, more   
than   400   Chinese-trained   Naga boys have 
been arrested without shedding a drop of 
blood in our land. It is because of the  peoples'  
suport  to  the  security forces that they could 
be arrested. Secondly, many of the 
underground workers are now overground  
and  leading  a  peaceful  life in their 
respective   villages. Even the hard core 
section of the underground people are very 
much aware of the desire of the Naga   
villages   for   an   early  settlement. Thirdly, 
the peaceful general election has amply 
proved most of the people's desire to maintain 
peace in the area. The House should note that 
it is the demad of the ruling party, and the 
new Government, with a fresh mandate from 
the people, has started working for a peaceful 
solution of of the long-standing problem 
through democratic and constitutional means. 
And this policy has paid great dividends in 
ample measure. Through the initiative    of the 
ruling party of Nagaland various meetings 
were held between the underground and 
overground people, as a result of which the 
suspicion and fear have been   removed and 
the underground leaders have become more 
alive to the realities of the situation today. It 
was only through peace efforts that progress 
could be made in the way of understanding   
among  the   Naga  people themselves. I 
would like to tell the House that the   
underground people arc also an inalienable 
part of the Naga society and therefore they 
must have a say in any settlement. With this 
commitment the State Government of 
Nagaland is tackling the prpblem with great 
success. When more people are coming round 
for understanding and early settlement, the 
Government of India should help the peace 
efforts. It is true that during the cease-fire 
period the 

underground   people have sent  a large 
number of youths to China for training, which 
is definitely a violation of the ceasefire 
agreement. But since the people were against 
this violation, they were arrested as soon as 
they landed in Nagaland, From the public side 
it has been   proved that any group or groups 
of people, who go against the   peace     in    
Nagaland, will have to receive similar 
treatment. But it is really regrettable that even   
now the security forces, in the name of 
Chinese arms, are searching all camps and 
village. They are imposing curfew in the 
villages and are making  indiscriminate arrests 
of the underground people. As a result, even 
those, people, who were most willing to 
remain in the villages, or to start talks for a 
settlement,  were  compelled to  go back to the 
jungle hideouts for their personal safety. Is it 
the way to convince the underground people 
and the public of Nagaland ? Is it the way to 
observe the cease-fire agreement? Is it the 
Gandhian   way to solve the problem? We 
cannot go back on our word. Can we make any 
caste distinction about the weapons? If all 
aright-thinking people in this country see these 
facts without any bias, I hope wc shall be 
adjudged wrong for these   actions. The 
ceasse-fire terms, which were entered into 
between the Government of India and the 
underground leaders, must be   respected   by  
the  respective   parties. When the ruling party 
has clearly declared a policy, the secruity 
forces, who are deployed there in aid of the 
civil administration, cannot go over that policy 
of the State Government. 

Unless the Government of India mends 
its ways, the entire people in Nagaland will 
be antagonised. In that case the blame shall 
have to be placed on the Government of 
India. If the so-called cease-fire has to be 
extended month after month, the Govern-
ment should strictly adhere to the agree-
ment. Otherwise, the cease-fire would be-
come only a laughing stock. 

Another burning problem is the Assam-
Nagaland boundary dispute. Since 1957, 
The Nagas have been asking the Govern-
ment of India to restore the traditional boun-
dary between Assam and Nagaland. Several 
representations were made by the Nagaland 
nationalist organisation as well as the Chief 
Minister of Nagaland but all these 
representations have fallen on defears. Th* 
Govero- 
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[Shri M. Vero.J 
ment of Assam, on the other hand, is taking 
advantage of the Central Government's 
indifference to this problem by way of 
deploying elephants and armed police to 
harass the Nagas, destroy our houses and 
crops and even killing our people on the 
boundary. But the Central Government is 
still keeping silent as if they do not know 
anything about that. May I warn the Govern-
ment of India that the Nagas cannot be 
driven like dumb driven cattle according to 
the whims of the Assam Government ? The 
Naga public is prepared to face any 
challenge to defend their territory and our 
people, if necessary, will sacrifice the last 
drop of blood for their land. But as a 
member of this great family of the Indian 
Union the Government of Nagaland feels 
strongly that good neighbourly relations 
with the sister State of Assam should be 
maintained in the interest of security of the 
country as a whole. Today the tension is 
really very great and unless the Central 
Government intervenes in this dispute 
Immediately it may explode any time at any 
place. 

Nagaland is a full-fledged State and is 
occupying a very strategic area in the eastern 
India. When the Naga leaders entered into an 
agreement in 1960 with the Prime Minister 
of India for the creation of a State on the 
basis of the 16-point memorandum, all the 
points were agreed to in principle. Since then 
the Government of Nagaland has been 
asking for the appointment of a separate 
Governor for Nagaland but this right has 
been denied to the State. Sometimes I re.illy 
wonder as to whether the Government of 
India is really sincere to the Naga people. All 
the time they go back upon their promises 
but whenever it is to their advantage they 
want to impose everything on the Nagas. If 
this is the attitude, the Nagas will be justified 
in asking for separation from India. But since 
Nagaland has become an integral part of the 
Indian Union, whatever is legitimately due to 
the State, for instance, separate Governor 
and law and order, should be immediately 
conceded to the State Government without 
any argument. 

The integration of contiguous Naga areas 
was also one point agreed upon. The British 
policy in India was to divide and rule and 
therefore they bifurcated the   Naga 

areas some of which are now in Manipur, 
Assam, NEFA and Burma. The Nagas have 
a right to live under the same roof as proud 
citizens of India but this demand also has 
been resisted by the Central Government on 
the advice of a handful of bureaucrats. In 
this connection I would like to mention the 
boundary demarcation between India and 
Burma. The Nagas cannot be divided by 
artificial boundaries in this manner and 
therefore any decision taken for this boundary 
with Burma without the consent of the 
Nagas cannot be recongnised. Before the 
final demarcation, the Government of India 
should ask the views of the Nagaland 
Government and then talk to the Burmese 
Government. This is one of the legitimate 
demands of the Nagas   I represeat. 

I hope that the Government of India will 
take immediate steps to see that the demands 
that I have made here are met. 

Thank you. 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : Mr. 
Vice-Chairman, Sir, I have the profoundest 
regard for the President of India, Mr. V. V. 
Giri, and his Address to both House* of 
Parliament, I feel, is a testament of faith and 
hope. I am happy that my friend, Mr. 
Bhargava, refreshed my memory about the 
incidents of the last few months, For him it 
is a tragedy for the country; for a man like 
me it is a matter of jubilation. In every 
change, or if you usher in a new era, there 
will be definitely upsets, change of status 
quo, change of ideas and also change of our 
conduct. He was very sorry that the 
Congress was split into two. When I entered 
Parliament two years ago I renumber I spoke 
in my first speech and I addressed these 
benches as Dandakaranya having no 
character, no form, no ideology and no strict 
adherence to principles. 

SHRI B. T. KEMPARAJ : How about 
you? 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : I 
am here as solid as I am. 

I was predicting then that if India is to 
progress, if India is to move ahead, then this 
Dandakaranya must split and I am happy 
today not to find Mr. S. D. Misra by the side 
of Mr. K. K. Shah. It s not a tragedy, it is a 
development of history; it is a process of 
evolution, that nobody could haveohedtedi 
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SHRI MAN SINGH VARMA (Uttar 
Pradesh) : I hope you are not shifting there 

SHRI  BRAHMANANDA   PANDA   : 
Please do not try to cover them. 

SHRI S. D. MISRA : He is already there. 

THE VICE-CHAIRMAN (SHRI 
AKBAR ALI KHAN) : No interruptions 
please. Mr. Misra, you will be speaking. Be 
patient. 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : Sir, 
you are sitting in front of me. I see you in 
front of me. He sees you from a different 
angle. Naturally when you view a particular 
thing different views have to be accepted. I 
do not deny him his stand. I accept his stand 
but I say it is wrong and we will fight it out 
elsewhere. Therefore when the President 
draws an objective picture of the country he 
is not satisfied with that alone. Along with 
that he points out also certain objectives that 
have to be reached during the 70's. Therefore 
the 70's will not be easy years for any of us. 
Everyone of us must pass through trials and 
must prove ourselves to be persons who 
adhere to particular ideals, and to implement 
them, to work them out are prepared for 
sufferings. And with that view when I look 
at this side sometimes I develop a llittle 
cynicism also because although separated 
they do not still feel that they have a separate 
duty to perform. They have to go a long way 
with suffering, with struggle. If that were 
their attitude, their President, Mr. Jagjivan 
Ram, would never have said that his doors 
were open for these people; he would not 
have wanted people from the other side to 
walk in. You cannot do things keeping your 
door open. It is true and I appreciate when 
Mr. Nijalingappa says that his doors are 
open. But let both sides remember that it is 
not the decison of Mr. Jagjivan Ram or of 
Mr. Nijalingappa but it is the people who 
will determine, it is the people who will see 
that they will never unite again because 
unity amongst them means trouble again 
with loss of progress, loss of dynamism and 
again we will be stagnant. 

SHRl B. T. KEMPARAJ : No chance to 
you. 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : I 
told you my friend that I am as solid as 
myself. I need not get your certificate. 

The President in para 6 of his Address 
says:— 

"There has been an unleashing of a vast 
amount of human energy and enthusiasm. 
Ideas, attitudes and even habits are 
rapidly changing. And this transformation 
is taking place by consent and within the 
framework of a political democracy." 

When you say, a political democracy', I 
remember Mr. Krishna Menon, while addres-
sing the Congress session at Bhuvaneswar 
saying a very significant thing. 'We are not 
only the biggest democracy in the world. We 
are (the Congress then) the biggest socialist 
party in the world*. He said. I want my 
friend to remember this, It is a clear com-
mitment this year. It is no more the socialist 
pattern. It is not the Avadi resolution. It is a 
clear commitment that India is going to be a 
socialist country and this commitment 
everybody must bear in mind. Those forces 
or people who are against socialism, who 
take the name of democracy and who talk of 
history, tradition and culture, should know 
that these are not at all applicable to the 
present day India. They should understand 
that nobody can stop the march on the path 
of progress. People are vigilant. People are 
awake and they will move ahead. This new 
Government or this party should stand by the 
people and shoulder their responsibilities 
and hardships together in the seventies. 

[MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN in the Chair] 

I shall refer to another paragraph in the 
President's Address. In para 34 he says:— 
"At a critical period in rur history, the 
Princes showed patriotifivi nd imaginative 
understanding of the aspirations of the 
people and made a major contribution to the 
smooth and peaceful unification of India 
under a ilemocralic regime." 

Somehow or other this world 'patriotism' 
in the context of, the Princes hurts me. It 
pains a common man's conscience. When a 
Prince becomes a Minister, he does not 
become a patriot. May I know how many 
Princes suffered during the freedom struggle? 
May I know how many of them went to jail 
during our movement for independence? 
How many of them know what is hunger 7 
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(Shri Brahmananda Panda] How many of 
them know that clothing is necessary to  be 
decently  dressed? They have Suffered 
nothing. In the last but one sentence of the 
Address it is said:— 
"Government have, therefore, decided 
 to abolish the privy purses and privileges 
of the Rulers of the former Indian States 
and   legislation   will  be   introduced   to 
give effect to this decision." 
Now, we do not hear of that legislation. 
Then, it is said:— 

: "It is, however, our intention to make 
certain transitional arrangements so that 
the former Rulers may have time to adjust 
themselves   to   changed circumstances." 
1 do not think they deserve this type of 

treatment. When a poor man, a poor Harijan 
suffers in his hut, are you to tell him that 
you have given him twenty years' time to 
adjust himself to poverty? It is not that. If 
the Government are unhappy that their 
Highnesses are gone, they can give them 
Padma Bhushan or Padma Shree. If they 
cannot maintain their palaces, let us pur-
chase them and convert them into children's 
homes. But to say that we must give them 
time to adjust themselves to changed cir-
cumstances is not correct. I do not agree 
with it. Government should bear in mind 
that if such an adjustment is to be made only 
in the case of a few persons who can be 
counted on one's finger tips, millions of 
Indians will not look at it with favour. I do 
not accept that this Government which says 
that is progressive and which says that it will 
march ahead whatever be the obstacles, 
should give this treatment to the Princes. It 
is not fair. 

I told you at the beginning that the 
President's address is a statement of faith and 
hope. So far as hope is concerned, I wish that 
it does not remain a hope only. The Congress 
Party, the ruling party, which is now 
spearheading this movement must be awake. 
I support this Government not because I feel 
that the Prime Minister should rest,content 
with being the leader of a truncated Congress 
party. I support it because I see some bright 
faces on this side of the. House. I hope some 
new movement will start. There will be a 
new unleashing of forces. New energies will 
be created and people will feel that they are 
marchig ahead to a stage of a socialist and 
stable M16RS/70-7 

democracy. Therefore, youngsters like Mr. 
Mohan Dharia and Mr. Chandra Shekhar, 
who are the theoreticians of this party, I 
believe, should see that there are no pres-
sure pockets in their party. The more the 
pressure pockets;, the more the grumbled 
and disgruntled elements, the more you are 
giving a handle to reaction. I support you 
because we do not want that reaction should 
take over from you, until the people are 
prepared in take over the reins from your 
hands. 

SHRI N. K. SHEJWALKAR : That is 
your condition for support. 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : I 
think politics is always conditional. It is not 
surrender. I surrender only to ideas, not to 
human beings. 

(Interruption) 

The other day my esteemed friend, Mr. 
Bhandari, was labouring hard quoting from 
this paragraph and that paragraph of other's 
speeches to prove that the Jan Sangh is 
secular. If I am to be honest to myself, I 
know all the smiling friends there. I have no 
personal animosity, but events have proved 
that they are yet to believe in secularism. 
There are many intellectuals there. I know 
people who have suffered and who are 
prepared to suffer, but 1 may also request 
them to understand from a different 
perspective, the aspirations of the Indian 
people. 

SHRI MAN SINGH VARMA : What is 
your definition  of 'secularism?' 

SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA : 
Secularism does not mean that which is 
bound by organised religion. I myself am a 
spiritualist. I believe in the development of 
the spirit, but I am not bound by any 
organised religion centering round a 
mosque, Mandjr, church or Gurudwara. 
(Interruptions.) I have to finish. My time is 
limited. 

In paragraph 18 the President has stated :— 
"The policies of financial institutions 

are being progressively reoriented towards 
the promotion of industries in backward 
areas. While these policies are designed to 
accelerate the flow of finance for 
industrial development in backward 
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areas, they will succeed only in so far as 
the requisite infra-structure is built up 
imaginatively and speedily. The primary 
responsibility in this regard is that of State 
Governments and it will be the endeavour 
of my Government to work in close 
harmony with them in promoting balanced 
regional development." 

I wish this was implemented properly. 1 
come from a backward State. I believe that 
the money of the entire eastern region, that 
means, Bengal, Bihar, Orissa and Assam, 
today is flowing to Bombay. This has to be 
checked and if our areas are to develop 
industrially, it should be taken into account 
that Bombay should not grow richer at the 
cost of Orissa, Bengal, Bihar and Assam. I 
hope Mr. Dharia who is a rich man will agree 
with me—he comes from a rich and 
prosperous State—that this harmony and 
promotion of balanced development should 
have to be taken into account and I believe 
Government should be awake to, and aware 
of this. 

Another point [ wanted to make. We talk 
much of bank nationalisation. I think it is 
becoming a little stale. Let us not make much 
of it any more. It was not meant only to be a 
slogan but a step to be taken, it might have 
been done long long years ago. I know that 
in France and other countries banks were 
nationalised  long  ago. 

As far as the fundamental rights are 
concerned, for which certain friends are mak-
ing loud noises, in the U.S.A. also property 
is not a fundamental right. I do not know, of 
course 1 am not wiser than those founding 
fathers who created our Constitution, they 
were highly judicial-minded people, but I do 
not know why they included that in the 
fundamental rights. It is high time that we 
now change it. Otherwise we cannot proceed 
with progressive legislations. 

So much had been talked about the Sup-
reme Court also. I am unhappy that the 
Supreme Court struck down our Bank Na-
tionalisation Act. But we should also look 
into the malady. We have to maintain a 
judiciary and also an executive, but we 
should not think that the judiciary is all-
powerful, all-pervading, omnipotent or 
omnipresent, whatever you call it, or omni-
scient.      But      there      are      laws      by 
M16RS/70—S 

which they are also bound, Wc have to 
change those laws. We must harp on that. If 
you want that they should not stand between 
the people and their aspirations,  those laws 
are to be changed, and I think Government 
should take note of it. and the sooner we 
change those laws the better. We do not 
want to do away with courts, we do not want 
to do away with the judiciary, but when 
change comes in, according to the changed 
circumstances laws and enactments should 
also change. I think those friends who 
believe that India should progress should be 
aware of this and in the coming months we 
must see that those laws are changed because 
Parliament is supreme, Parliament can 
legislate, and Parliament while legislating 
can take into account the needs and 
aspirations Of the people. 

A word about bureaucracy. I am one of 
those who rarely blame the bureaucracy 
because, if you have some experience in 
Government, you have to move with those 
officers. But I appreciate the point made by 
my friend, Mr. Chattopadhyaya that the 
bureaucrats must have a commitment, not a 
partisan commitment politically motivated 
but a commitemnt for their duty and their 
responsibility. If a Secretary feels that he is 
there to sign a paper or a note sent by the 
lower officer, I think he will lose his 
imagination. He is also part of the nation. He 
has his sons and daughters who are in 
colleges, who are citizens. They have also a 
future to face. He must be conscious of that. 
But from my experience I can say, to 
whichever office you now go—Mr. Shah, 
please hear me, Mr. Shah, Please hear me—
to whichever office you go, when you 
discuss a topic with a a big Government 
official, is you loosen a little and strike a 
personal note, the first question he puts is, 
"Do you believe that this Government can 
continue for long?" What can you expect 
from that officer ? He should not be left in a 
state of uncertainty. Today the Congress is in 
power, tomorrow Mr. Bhupesh Gupta may 
come. But the officer should have no 
inhibitions. You cannot block anybody. 

AN   HON.   MEMBER: He   is already 
there. 

SHRI   BRAHMANANDA     PANDA: 
Naturally, when people return Mr.     Bhu-
pesh Gupta, you cannot stop it.   Crystal- 
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[Shri Brahmananda Panda] lisation is to go 
on. It will open up the way for polarisation 
of forces. People will come and go. You 
cannot stop anybody. I want that the 
bureaucracy should not be kept in this state 
of uncertainty. How can they work then ? 
Take an instance. A barber of my place 
wanted Rs. 100 from a bank for a cabin to 
start a saloon. T went to the bank manager. 
By that time nationalisation was struck 
down; then the Ordinance came. But to help 
the barber I proceeded directly to the 
bank—I would not mine the bank—I talked 
to them, I stood surely to that man and 
somehow or other I got him Rs. 100 or Rs. 
150. When I wanted to discuss a little more 
with the manager about bank 
nationalisation, he said, "Do you feel that 
this Government will continue for long?" 
How can you then expect that he will 
commit himself to a particular type of work? 
This uncertainty must go even though this is 
a minority Government. And there is 
nothing wrong in taking support from those 
who agree with them, whatever heart-
burning there may be from other sections. 
They must show to the People and the 
bureaucracy that this is a Government which 
will go on. That feeling is not there. If that 
feeling is not there in the bureaucracy, by 
simply blaming them or maligning them 
here you cannot bring any improvement. 

One more thing, a political point I want to 
strike, and that too not for myself but for my 
friends on these benches. They are now 
thinking the building up a new cadre. Have 
they understood the meaning and the 
significance of building up a cadre? I 
understand, they have not taken it seriously 
at all. I read their resolution. What is 
happening at the lower level ? In a State if 
there is a Minister who belongs to a particular 
party, he is no more loyal to the party. The 
Minister takes certain workers around him 
and thus builds his own council. The 
workers of that Minister run to the Block 
Development Officer, to the Collector, to 
the Revenue Commissioner and if they are a 
little vocal, a little threatening, by 
pressurising they get their w.ork dung. 
Cadre means those who politicalise the 
people. The political worker must be at the 
lowest level. A man needs money. The bank 
is there (o provide him with I The political 
worker, belonging to which- 

ever party, must run to the bank manager, 
get the application form, and help that per-
son in every way. Similarly the worker 
should be there to help the peasant in his 
needs. That is what I mean by cadre. If 
cadre means only Minister's counsel, new 
ambitions and idle hopes, development of 
pressure pockets inside a party, then nothing 
will come out of it. I am never a pessimist, I 
am an optimist by nature, and I hope after 
this split between Mr. Shah and my friend 
Mr. Misra crystallisation is setting in and 
polarisation will not be far off if they stick 
to their ideology and mean business for 
themselves and for the people. 

Mr. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN; That will do. 
SHRI BRAHMANANDA PANDA:  I 

am happy you gave me this opportunity to 
speak out my mind.   I thank you for 
that. 
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SHRI G. R. PATIL (Maharashtra) : Mr. 
Deputy Chairman, Sir, in the last two days I 
heard many speeches in this august House. 
But I am sorry to say that there were very 
few speeches which referred to the 
President's Address. Though every hon. 
Member in this House is entitled to criticise 
the Government's policies, I found that only 
political things and personal things were 
spoken more and more. I personally stand to 
support the motion of thanks moved by my 
friend, Mr. Arjun Arora, and supported by 
Shrimati Lalitha Rajagopalan. 

The President has quite rightly described 
the period of the sixties as one of trials, 
tribulations and also of achievement. It 
should not be forgotten that since the at-
tainment of independence, this country has 
made tremendous progress in various fields, 
particularly in the fields of industry, agri-
culture, science and technology, education 
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and arts. Unfortunately we are in the habit 
of comparing our development with the 
developed countries in the world. Therefore, 
we feel that whatever be the achievements of 
this country during the last 20 years, 
particularly during the last 10 years, more 
has to be achieved. I do entirely agree that 
more has to be achieved. But at the same 
time, we should take into consideration the 
circumstances under which the Government 
had to face so many difficulties, particularly 
the two successive years of drought and the 
two wars. In spite of these achievements, 
some of us feel, because of some political 
motivations, that the Government has not 
done anything for the promotion of the 
welfare and well-being of the people of this 
country. For this I can only say that we 
forget to take into account one thing. I know 
that we are tempted to compare our 
development and progress with the 
development of countries like Japan and 
West Germany. 1 have also visited Japan, 
West Germany and these advanced 
countries. Japan and West Germany have 
come out of the ashes and made tremendous 
progress during a period of 15 years. What 
is the reason behind this? The reason is that 
the people there in those countries have been 
working sincerely and honestly and very 
hard for a sustained period of 15 years. 
What about our country? Jn Japan a worker 
works for eight hours for his own salary and 
for four hours more for the cause of the 
nation. Can we do this here in our country? 
In Germany also I have seen workers 
working for 12 hours zealously and that, 
too, on whatever salary or wages paid to 
them. Here a new concept is coming up. 
Therefore, if we want our country to be rich 
and prosperous, we should be prepared to 
undergo sacrifices and sufferings. I have not 
heard a single word from any of the hon. 
Members about sacrifices and sufferings 
except in the Address of the hon. President. 

SHRl S. D. MISRA: We are suffering. 

SHRI G. R. PATIL: I personally feel that 
sacrifices have gone with Mahatma Gandhi 
and Nehruji. We never think of these things. 
We want all things to be done by the 
Government. Every time we look to the 
Government for any particular thing. I am 
quite sure that, as the President has rightly 
put it, if we follow the path of 

suffering and sacrifices and hard and de-
dicated work, then what has been achieved 
in Japan and West Germany can be achieved 
in this country also. But unfortunately the 
atmosphere prevailing in our country is 
different from the atmosphere that is 
prevailing in these developed countries. 
What is the atmosphere here? We want 
more wages for less work. Less work and 
more wages is the order of the day . There-
fore, we cannot have more and more pro-
duction. I do not say that the labourers 
should be denied their rights. But when a 
country which is poor wants to become 
prosperous and rich in line with the other 
countries, you must not forget that those 
countries have also suffered a lot. It took 
Russia 40 years to come to the stage where 
it is today. What about a country like India? 
It became free only about 20 years back and 
is going through so many difficulties. It is a 
country of so many castes, religions and 
languages. And because of these disparities 
there is not a single thing in common. It is 
very difficult for this country to bring about 
all the things that we want in such a short 
time. Therefore I would tell you: ask not 
what the country can do for you; ask what 
you can do for the country. And this is what 
is required today and unless we do all these 
things and unless everybody contributes his 
mite for the welfare and prosperity of the 
country, the country cannot progress and I 
am afraid all this wrangling, whether it is 
the Syndicate or the Indicate or other 
political party, will be of no use for the 
progress and betterment of the country.    .            

SHRI S. D. MISRA: You are mentally in 
the Syndicate. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: Please do 
not disturb him.   He has got very little time 
at his disposal. 

SHRI G. R. PATIL: Sir, the President has 
rightly mentioned that in the field of 
agriculture the country has made progress 
and there is a green revolution. Now we 
have crossed a hundred billion tons of 
foodgrains and this is a rare achievement. 
Unfortunately we do not see what we have 
achieved. We always feel that what we have 
achieved is not much. I know when 
Ravindranath Tagore wrote the Gitanjali he 
was little known in this   country. But 
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only when he was awarded the Noble Prize 
that this country came to know of him and 
started saying here is the great son of India. 
Similarly only some foreigner, either a 
Russian or an American or some other 
countryman, comes and lauds and appreci-
ates the progress that this country has made 
in this period that we realise that we have 
really made some progress. I do understand 
the right of Members to criticise the 
Government. But that criticism should be 
healthy and constructive. Unfortunately that 
sort of criticism is not there. Every party is 
trying to see that something appears in the 
newspapers in its favour so that the people 
will support it in the next elections. We have 
got an eye on this next election. Elections do 
come in thie country because democracy is 
going to stay in this country for ever, as long 
as the sun and the moon shine on this earth. 
Therefore, as far as elections are concerned 
we should not sorry about them. What we 
should worry about is how to eradicate 
poverty and backwardness and other things 
Here while lauding and appreciating the 
work done as far as agricultural production is 
concerned. I would like to say that the prices 
of agricultural commodities must be fixed by 
the Government. The Government has taken 
some steps as far as the prices of wheat, 
jawar, paddy and sugarcane are concerned. 
But as far as other commodities are 
concerned, particularly cash crops like cotton 
and oil seeds, unless their prices are fixed, 
the agriculturists will never get the benefit. It 
is common knowledge that whenever the 
farmers take their produce to the market, 
generally the prices fall down; and when the 
commodities have been purchased by the 
traders, then, after some time the prices rise 
and therefore, the benefit out of it goes to the 
traders and the farmers never get the fruits of 
their sweat and toil. Therefore, I humbly 
request that the Government should take 
some steps to see that prices of these 
commodities, particularly cotton and oil 
seeds, are fixed and those prices should be 
declared before the sowing operations so that 
the farmers will come to know that if they 
produce more and more of a particular 
commodity, they will get higher returns. 
Another thing I would like to mention is that 
as far as oil seeds or any other agricultural 
produce are concerned, 

this forward trading should be banned from 
this country. I humbly request that the 
Government should implement the econo-
mic resolution that was passed at the 
Bombay session of the All-India Congress 
Committee. 

As regards other requirements of the 
agriculturist, particularly the long-term and 
short-term finances, a disparity is still being 
made. The industrialists are being given 
money for 20, 30 years even at 1/2 per cent 
rate of interest. But what about the farmers ? 
The farmers are never advanced money at 
less than 10 or 12 percent rate of interest and 
that too for a period of only 10 or 15 years. 
In all the developed and the developing 
countries like Iran and others, I have seen the 
Government advances money for a period of 
25 to 30 years at 1/2 to 2 per cent rate of 
interest. Why is this disparity here in our 
country? This disparity is not there in other 
countries. You know the uncertainty of the 
rainfall. The farmers have to face so many 
difficulties. After having a good season for 
three consecutive years we are now having 
some improvement. But we do not know the 
next year may turn out to be a bad year and 
we may not get a better crop. And this has to 
be faced by the farmers. When the farmers 
get no further loans, when they do not get 
anything on the crop, even then they will 
have to pay back all the advances that they 
had taken for agricultural production. I feel 
the Government has not made any provision 
regarding the conversion of such loans 
which the agriculturists are not in a position 
to repay because of drought or unfavourable 
season. Their loans should be converted into 
long-term loans. But at the moment there is 
no long-term fund, and therefore, that is not 
being converted and the farmers are made to 
pay all the amount of loan in the next year. 
Therefore, the fanners can never come out of 
their rut and their debts are ever mounting. 
My honourable friend, Mr. Phool Singh, has 
mentioned that the debts of the farmers are 
mounting and therefore some steps should 
be taken and a long-term fund should be 
provided and made available to them 
through the Central Government cooperative 
banks or through some other banking 
system. The Reserve Bank of India should 
come forward and do something. But this is 
not being done. 
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Regarding fertilizers and other requisits 
things I would like to say that the cost of our 
ferilizers is the highest in the world. Even 
Pakistan supplies fertilizers at a much lower 
cost. Unfortunately the subsidy which was 
being given, has been done away with on the 
ground that the subsidy was utilised not by 
the poor farmer, but by the rich farmer. Not 
only that. As if to add insult to the injury, 
excise duty was gain levied last year. I 
humbly request the Government to come 
forward now at least and do away with the 
excise duty that was levied last year on the 
fertilizers. Fertilizers, pesticides, and other 
things should be made available to the 
farmers. Proper irrigation facilities also 
should be made available to them. 1 do not 
know why there is disparity even in the case 
of electricity supply. There is a talk of 
electrification of rural areas in this country, 
whether it Is 45,000 or 1 lakh villages, 
whatever it be. My honourable friend, Mr. 
Misra, might have some grudge over it. But 
one thing is true that there is so much of 
disparity regarding the rate per unit of 
electricity supplied to the farmers for agri-
cultural production. Unless there is greater 
and greater agricultural production this 
country cannot be industrialised. Therefore, 
I would say that all these things should be 
taken into consideration. 

I welcome the appointment of an Agri-
cultural Commission even though it is 
coming after a period of 40 years. I hope 
the Agricultural Commission will take into 
consideration all these aspects. 

Then I come to crop insurance. There is a 
long standing demand in this House and the 
other House, but it is not coming up, 1 hope 
that at least during this year the Crop 
Insurance Bill will be passed by both the 
Houses. 

Before I conclude I want to make one or 
two points about the demands of Ma-
harashtra as far as irrigation is concerned. 
As you know Maharashtra is having only 7 
per cent of irrigated land. There are so many 
irrigation projects which have been 
submitted to the Government and which are 
not being finalised and sanctioned. So far 
the Dudhganga and Varna projects have not 
been sanctioned. They are very vital and 
important projects and they benefit lakhs of 
people.   They can irrigate 

some 1 lakh 34 thousand acres of land. But 
they have not been sanctioned so far. I 
would earnestly and humbly request the 
Government to take necessary steps and see 
that the Dudhganga and Varna projects are 
undertaken immediately. I just want to say 
one more thing before I close. I must 
congratulate the Prime Minister on solving 
the Chandigarh issue in such a fine way and 
even the President has made a mention of it 
in his Address. He says that the solution that 
has been found out for Chandigarh is just 
and fair. I know that some friends like Mr. 
S. D. Misra and others may not like it. 
{Interruptions, But, Sir, the border dispute 
between Maharashtra and Mysore has not 
been mentioned at all in the Address. Of 
course I am very happy to note that the 
Prime Minister is seized of this problem and 
some solution will be found expeditiously. 
As far as the Marathi-speaking people are 
concerned, for the last 14 years they have 
been agitating for this. I am very happy that 
a decision is being taken outside the 
Mahajan Commission Report. For the last 
14 years almost three elections were fought 
and won on this particular issue. It is 
therefore that I say that all the Marathi-
speaking villages in the taluks of Chikodi, 
Athni, Supa, Halyl, Khanapur, Santpur and 
Bhalki including Belgaumcity should be 
forthwith included in Maharashtra. Thank 
you, Sir. 
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MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: The House 

stands adjourned till 11 A.M. tomorrow. 
The House then adjourned at ten 

minutes past six of the clock till 
eleven of the clock on Friday, the 
27th February, 1970. 
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